

NATIONAL BANK OF PAKISTAN

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BIDDING AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

Bidding Opening Procedure: PPRA Rule 36 (a)

INVITATION FOR BIDS
INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS
BID DATA SHEET
STANDARD FORMS OF BID
SCHEDULE OF PRICES
GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT
CONTRACT DATA
FORMS OF CONTRACT

(For the purpose of this tender, all references to manual processes and manual submission of tender/bid should be deemed to have been replaced with the processes and procedures in pursuant to E-Pak Acquisition & Disposal System (EPADS) and defined in E-PAK Procurement Regulation, 2023.)

This completed Bidding Documents; along with Bid Security Instrument, Form of Bid, Eligibility Criteria documents and all necessary documents for the responsiveness of the bid as specified hereinafter; shall be submitted / uploaded on PPRA's EPADS Portal; before close of bid submission time.

		TABLE OF CONTENTS	PAGE NO:
SECTION	<u> </u>	INVITATION FOR BIDS	01
SECTION	II	INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS	03
SUB SECTION	Α.	INTRODUCTION	04
	ITB.1	Scope of Bid	04
	ITB.2	Sources of Funds	04
	ITB.3	Eligible Bidders	04
	ITB.4	One Bid per Bidder	05
	ITB.5	Cost of Bidding	05
	ITB.6	Authorized Representative(s) of the Bidder	05
	ITB.7	Site Visit	05
	ITB.8	Sub-Contracting	05
	ITB.9	Bid Opening Procedure	05
SUB SECTION	В.	BIDDING DOCUMENTS	06
	ITB.10	Contents of Bidding Documents	06
	ITB.11	Clarification of Bidding Documents & Pre-Bid Meeting	06
	ITB.12	Amendment of Bidding Documents	07
SUB SECTION	C.	PREPARATION OF BIDS	08
	ITB.13	Language of Bid	08
	ITB.14	Documents and Samples constituting / comprising the Bid	08
	ITB.15	Sufficiency of Bid	08
	ITB.16	Documents establishing Bidder's Eligibility and Qualifications	08
	ITB.17	Documents Establishing Works' Conformity to Bidding Documents	08
	ITB.18	Form of Bid	08
	ITB.19	Bid Prices	09
	ITB.20	Currencies of Bid and Payments	09
	ITB.21	Bid Validity Period	09
	ITB.22	Bid Security	09
	ITB.23	Alternate Bids by the Bidder	10
	ITB.24	Format and Signing of Bid	10
SUB SECTION	D.	SUBMISSION OF BIDS	11
	ITB.25	Sealing and Marking of Bids	11
	ITB.26	Deadline for Submission of Bids	11
	ITB.27	Late Bids	11
	ITB.28	Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Bids	11
SUB SECTION	E.	BID OPENING AND EVALUATION	12
	ITB.29	Opening of Bids	12
	ITB.30	Confidentiality	13
	ITB.31	Clarifications of Bids	13
	ITB.32	Preliminary Examination of the Bids	13
	ITB.33	Correction of Errors	14
	ITB.34	Evaluation and Comparison of Bids	15
	ITB.35	Determination of Most advantageous Bid	15
	ITB.36	Post qualification of Abnormally Low Financial Proposal (ALFP)	15
	ITB.37	Posting of Bid Evaluation Reports	16

		TABLE OF CONTENTS	PAGE NO
	F.	AWARD OF CONTRACT	17
	ITB.38	Criteria of Award	17
	ITB.39 Employer's right to reject all Bids		17
	ITB.40	Employer's right to vary Quantities at the time of Award	17
	ITB.41	Notification of Award (Letter of Acceptance)	17
	ITB.42	Performance Security	17
	ITB.43	Disqualification prior to Contract Signing	18
	ITB.44	Singing of Contract Agreement	18
	ITB.45	Advance Payment	18
	ITB.46	Arbitrator	18
	ITB.47	Integrity Pact	18
	ITB.48	Overriding Effect of PPR-2004	18
	G.	CODE OF CONDUCT AND MECHANISM OF BLACKLISTING	19
	ITB.49	Code of Conduct	19
	ITB.50	Mechanism of Blacklisting	19
SUB SECTION	Н.	GRIEVANCE REDRESSAL AND COMPLAINT REVIEW MECHANISM	21
JOB SECTION	ITB.51	Grievance Redressal	21
	ITB.52	Complaint Review Mechanism	21
	110.32	Complaint Neview Mechanism	21
SECTION	III	BID DATA SHEET (BDS)	22
SUB SECTION	A.	INTRODUCTION	23
SUB SECTION	В.	BIDDING DOCUMENTS	23
SUB SECTION	C.	PREPARATION OF BIDS	23
SUB SECTION	D.	SUBMISSION OF BIDS	24
SUB SECTION	F.	AWARD OF CONTRACT	24
SECTION	IV	STANDARD FORMS OF BID	25
	Form-B1	Form of Bid	26
	Form-B2	Form of Bid Security (Bank Guarantee)	28
	-		
SECTION	V	SCHEDULES TO BIDS	30
	SCHEDULE-A	SCHEDULE OF PRICES	31
		Preamble to Schedule of Prices	32
		Bill of Quantities	34
		Annexure "Z"	56
	SCHEDULE-B	Specific Works Data	59
	SCHEDULE-C	Works to be performed by Sub-Contractors	60
	SCHEDULE-D	Proposed Program of Works	61
	00.12002	The production of the producti	<u> </u>
SECTION	VI	GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT (GCC)	62
SUB SECTION	1.	GENERAL PROVISIONS	63
	1.1	Definitions	63
	1.2	Interpretation	65
	1.3	Priority of Documents	65
		,	1

		TABLE OF CONTENTS	PAGE NO:
	1.4	Governing Language and Communication	65
	1.5	Relationships of the Parties	65
	1.6	Independent Contractor Status	65
	1.7	Statutory Obligations	66
	1.8	Assignment	66
	1.9	Notices	66
	1.10	Integrity Pact	66
	1.11	Amendments	66
	1.12	No Waiver	66
	1.13	Miscellaneous Provisions	66
	1.14	Counterparts	66
	1.15	Partial Invalidity	67
	1.16	Declarations	67
SUB SECTION	2.	THE EMPLOYER	68
	2.1	Provision of Site	68
	2.2	Permits	68
	2.3	Provision of Utilities supply	68
	2.4	Employer's Instructions	68
	2.5	Performance / Completion Certificate	68
	2.6	Submission of Bills	68
SUB SECTION	3.	EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVES	68
	3.1	Authorized Person	68
	3.2	Employer's Representative	68
SUB SECTION	4.	THE CONTRACTOR	69
	4.1	General Obligations	69
	4.2	Contractor's Representative	70
	4.3	Subcontracting	70
	4.4	Performance Security	70
	4.5	Warranty	70
SUB SECTION	5.	DESIGN BY CONTRACTOR	70
SUB SECTION	6.	LIMITATIONS OF THE CONTRACTOR	70
	6.1	Disposition of Assets	71
	6.2	Contract	71
	6.3	Lawsuits and Settlements	71
	6.4	Liens	71
	6.5	Transactions on Behalf of Others	71
	6.6	Agreements	71
SUB SECTION	7.	CONFLICT OF INTEREST	71
SUB SECTION	8.	EMPLOYER'S RISKS	71
	8.1	The Employer's Risks	71
SUB SECTION	9.	TIME FOR COMPLETION	72
	9.1	Execution of the Works	72
	9.2	Program	72
	9.3	Extension of Time	72
	9.4	Liquidated damages for Delay or Late Completion	72
	9.5	Rate of Progress	72
SUB SECTION	10.	TAKING OVER / COMPLETION	73

		TABLE OF CONTENTS	PAGE NO:
	10.1	Completion	73
	10.2	Taking Over Certificate and Completion Certificate	73
SUB SECTION	11.	REMEDING DEFECTS	73
	11.1	Remedying Defects	73
	11.2	Uncovering and Testing	73
	11.3	Failure to remedying Defects	73
SUB SECTION	12.	VARIATIONS AND CLAIMS	73
	12.1	Variations	73
	12.2	Right to Vary	74
	12.3	Instructions for Variations	74
	12.4	Valuation of Variations	74
	12.5	Early warning	74
	12.6	Valuation of Claims	74
	12.7	Variation and Claim Procedure	75
SUB SECTION	13.	CONTRACT PRICE AND PAYMENT	75
	13.1 (a)	Terms of Payments	75
	13.1 (b)	Delayed verification of Bill due to Contractor	75
	13.1 (c)	Imbalanced Bid	75
	13.2	Valuation of the Works	75
	13.3	Running or Final Bill Payments	75
	13.4	Retention Money	75
	13.5	Advance Payment	76
	13.6	Currency	76
	13.7	Taxes and Duties	76
	13.8	Price Adjustments	76
	13.9	No Claim Certificate	76
SUB SECTION	14.	DEFAULT	76
	14.1	Default by Contractor	76
	14.2	Default by Employer	76
	14.3	Employer's Convenience	77
	14.4	Insolvency	77
	14.5	Criminal / Offensive act by the Contractor or his employees	77
	14.6	Action in case of failure of the Contractor	77
	14.7	Payment upon Termination	78
SUB SECTION	15.	RISKS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	78
	15.1	Contractor's care of the works	78
	15.2	Force Majeure	78
SUB SECTION	16.	INSURANCE	79
	16.1	Arrangements	79
	16.2	Default	79
SUB SECTION	17.	RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES	79
	17.1	Employer's Decision	79
	17.2	Notice of Dissatisfaction	79
	17.3	Arbitration	80
SUB SECTION	18.	INDEMNIFICATION AND LIABILITIES	80
	18.1	The Contractor	80
	18.2	Environmental Liabilities	81

		TABLE OF CONTENTS	PAGE NO:
	18.3	Confidentiality	81
SUB SECTION	19.	CODE OF CONDUCT AND MECHANISM OF BLACKLISTING	81
	19.1	Code of Conduct	81
	19.2	Mechanism of Blacklisting	82
SUB SECTION	20.	INTEGRITY PACT	83
SECTION	VII	CONTRACT DATA	84
SECTION	VIII	FORMS OF CONTRACT	87
	Form-C1	Form of Contract Agreement	88
	Form-C2	Form of Performance Security	90
	Form-C3	Form of Integrity Pact (For Contract Value above Rs.10 M)	92
SECTION	IX	EVALUATION CRITERIA	93
TABLE	A.	CHECKLIST OF DOCUMENTS TO BE ATTAHED WITH THE BID	95
SECTION	Х	BLANK PAGES FOR ATTACHMENT OF CHECKLIST DOCUMENTS	
	А	FBR Document	96
	В	SRB Document	97
	С	PEC Certificate	98
	D	Experience related Contract & Completion Documents - Project 1	99
	E	Experience related Contract & Completion Documents – Project 2	100
	F	Non-Blacklisting Undertaking / Affidavit	101
	G	Form of Bid	102

SECTION-I INVITATION FOR BIDS

NATIONAL BANK OF PAKISTAN INVITATION FOR BIDS

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

National Bank of Pakistan, a leading commercial bank of the country invites sealed bids from the experienced Constructors/Contractors for aforesaid works. The interested bidders who comply with the following eligibility criteria may participate in the bidding.

- 1) The Constructor/Contractor should have an active status on FBR Active Taxpayer List.
- 2) The Constructor/Contractor should have an active status on **Provincial Active Taxpayer List.**
- 3) The Constructor/Contractor should have a valid registration in **Pakistan Engineering Council** in financial category **C-6** or above with Specialization Code **CE-10 & EE-04** on bidding date.
- 4) The Constructor/Contractor should have completed at least two similar projects of Banks/Multinational Companies, costing not less than **Rs. 4.0 Million** during last **three (03) years**.
- 5) The Constructor/Contractor should **not have been blacklisted** and hence debarred due to involvement in corrupt and fraudulent practices, or performance failure or due to breach of bid securing declaration by any Organization / Department / Institution.

Bidding documents, containing detail terms and conditions, etc. are available electronically and can be downloaded from EPADS-PPRA web site https://eprocure.gov.pk; free of cost.

Bids should be submitted electronically ONLY through EPADS. Manual submission of bids is NOT allowed. For registration and training on EAPDS or in case of any technical difficulty in using EPADS, prospective bidders may contact PPRA Team, Director MIS Room No.109, 1st Floor, FBC building Sector G-5/2, Islamabad. Contact Number 051-111-137-237.

The bids, prepared in accordance with the instructions in the bidding documents along with bid security instrument; documentary proof of eligibility documents and any other documents as specified in the bidding documents must be submitted through EPADS by May 27, 2024 at 11:30 AM. Original Bid Security instrument MUST BE submitted to the under signed before closing hours of the bids submission time. Bids will be opened in the presence of Procurement Committee and Constructors/Contractors who wish to be participated on the same day at 12:00 PM through EPADS at the following venue,

"The Engineering Wing Head Office, Engineering Group, LCMG, 3rd Floor, National Bank of Pakistan, Head Office Building, I.I Chundrigar Road, Karachi.

This advertisement is also available on PPRA website at www.ppra.org.pk as well as on the National Bank of Pakistan website https://www.nbp.com.pk/TENDER.

Wing Head, Head Office Wing, Engineering Group, LCMG 3rd Floor, National Bank of Pakistan, Head Office I.I Chundrigar Road, Karachi. Tel. +92-21-99220854, Ext No. 021-99062853



SECTION-II INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS (ITB)

(Note: These Instructions to Bidders (ITB) along with Bidding Data will not be part of Contract and will cease to have effect once the Contract is signed).



A - INTRODUCTION

ITB.1 Scope of Bid

- 1.1 The Employer as defined in the Bid Data Sheet (BDS), hereinafter referred to as "the Employer" invites Bids for the Works specified in the Bid Data Sheet (BDS) and details given in the Section V: Schedules to Bid; hereinafter referred to as "the Work or Works".
- 1.2 Bidders must quote for the complete Scope of the Work. Any Bid not covering complete Scope of the Work will be declared as "Non-Responsive" and will be "Rejected" readily.
- 1.3 In pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.1.1, the successful bidder i.e. the "Most Advantageous Bidder"; to be declared in accordance to Clause ITB.35 will be expected to complete the work within the time period specified in the Contract Data.

ITB.2 Sources of Funds

2.1 The Employer has arranged funds from its own resources.

ITB.3 Eligible Bidders

- 3.1 The Invitation for Bids is open to all prospective bidders, who qualify the Eligibility Criteria as specified in the Notice for **Invitation for Bids**.
- 3.2 A Bidder may be ineligible if he fails to meet the Eligibility Criteria; as stated in the Notice for **Invitation for Bids.**
- 3.3 A Bidder may be ineligible if
 - (a) he is declared bankrupt or, in the case of company or firm, insolvent;
 - (b) payments in favor of the Bidder is suspended in accordance with the judgment of a court of law other than a judgment declaring bankruptcy and resulting (in accordance with the national laws) in the total or partial loss of the right to administer and dispose of its property;
 - (c) legal proceedings are instituted against such Bidder involving an order suspending payments and which may result, in accordance with the national laws, in a declaration of bankruptcy or in any other situation entailing the total or partial loss of the right to administer and dispose of the property;
 - (d) the Bidder is convicted, by a final judgment, of any offence involving professional conduct;
 - (e) the Bidder is blacklisted and hence debarred due to involvement in corrupt and fraudulent practices, or performance failure or due to breach of bid securing declaration.
 - (f) The firm, supplier and contractor is blacklisted or debarred by a foreign country, international organization, or other foreign institutions for the period defined by them.
- 3.4 A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. All Bidders found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A Bidder may be considered to have a conflict of interest with one or more parties in this Bidding process, if they:
 - a) have a close family or business relationship with any Employer's Employee who is involved in the preparation of the bidding documents, specifications, bid evaluation or Contract management.
 - b) are associated or have been associated in the past, directly or indirectly with a firm or any of its affiliates which have been engaged by the Employer to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications and other documents to be used for the provision of the Services to be purchased/arranged under this Bids.
 - c) have controlling shareholders in common; or
 - d) receive or have received any direct or indirect subsidy from any of them; or
 - e) have the same legal representative for purposes of this Bid; or
 - f) have a relationship with each other, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to information about or influence on the Bid of another Bidder, or influence the decisions of the Employer regarding this Bidding process; or
 - g) Submit more than one Bid in this Bidding process.



ITB.4 One Bid per Bidder

- 4.1 Each bidder shall submit only one bid.
- 4.2 A bidder who submits or participates in more than one bid will be disqualified.

ITB.5 Cost of Bidding

5.1 The bidders shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of their respective bids and the Employer will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.

ITB.6 Authorized Signatory of the Bid

- 6.1 It will be the responsibility of the bidder to upload the bidding documents; duly signed by his authorized Signatory of the Bid in pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.14.1 (d).
- 6.2 Since it is mandatory to upload the bidding documents on the PPRA's EPADS Portal; it is understood that the bidder will do so through his registered EPADS account; and such action will bind and commit the bidder to own his respective submission.
- 6.3 However; the Employer may ask the bidder; to submit necessary authorization letter or any other documentary proof/evidence for the authorized Signatory of the Bid; if require during the preliminary examination and evaluation of the bids.

ITB.7 Site Visit

- 7.1 The bidders are advised to visit and examine the site of work and its surroundings and obtain for themselves on their own responsibility all information necessary for preparing the bid and entering into a contract for execution of the Services. All cost in this respect shall be at the bidder's own expense.
- 7.2 The bidders and any of their personnel or agents will be granted permission by the Employer to enter upon his premises and lands for the purpose of such inspection, but only upon the express condition that the bidders, their personnel and agents, will release and indemnify the Employer, his personnel and agents from and against all liability in respect thereof and will be responsible for death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property and any other loss, damage, costs and expenses incurred as a result of such inspection.

ITB.8 Sub-Contracting

8.1 The bidder shall not subcontract the whole of the Works. The bidder shall not subcontract any part of the Works without the consent of the Employer. The bidder shall mention the details of the Sub- Contractors; if he intends to sublet any portion of the works; in the Schedule – C to Bid. No mention of any details i.e. "BLANK" Schedule – C; means no any Sub-Contractor to be engaged by the bidder.

ITB.9 Bid Opening Procedure

9.1 Bids will be opened in pursuant to Rule 36 (a) of PPR-2004.



B - BIDDING DOCUMENTS

ITB.10 Contents of Bidding Documents

- 10.1 In pursuant to Rule 23 (2) of PPR 2004, the Bidding Documents are those as stated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addendum issued in accordance with Sub-Clause ITB.12.2.
 - a) Invitation for Bids.
 - b) Instructions to Bidders (ITB)
 - c) Bid Data Sheet (BDS)
 - d) Standard Forms of Bid
 - (i) Form of Bid
 - (ii) Form of Bid Security (If Bid Security is furnished in a form of Bank Guarantee)
 - e) Schedules to Bid comprise the following:
 - Schedule A: Schedule of Prices
 - (ii) Schedule B: Specific Works Data
 - (iii) Schedule C: Works to be Performed by Subcontractors
 - (iv) Schedule D: Proposed Program of Works
 - f) General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
 - g) Contract Data
 - h) Bid Security or Form of Bid Security (For Bank Guarantee)
 - i) Forms of Contract:
 - (i) Performance Security
 - (ii) Contract Agreement
 - (iii) Integrity Pact (applicable for Contracts worth more than Rs.10.0 M)
 - j) Evaluation Criteria and related documents as specified in the Checklist
 - k) Specifications, if any.
 - I) Drawings, if any.
- 10.2 The number of copies of the Bid to be completed and submitted is specified in the BDS.
- 10.3 The Employer is not responsible for the completeness of the Bidding Documents and their addenda (if any), if they were not properly downloaded by the bidder from the PPRA's EPADS Portal or the bidder has failed to upload the completed bidding documents along with other necessary documents as specified in the bidding documents on the PPRA's EPADS Portal.
- 10.4 Bidders are expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, specifications, and other information in the Bidding Documents. Failure to furnish all information required in the Bidding Documents or to submit a bid on PPRA's EPADS Portal not substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents; in every respect will be at the Bidder's risk and may result in the rejection of his bid.

ITB.11 Clarification of Bidding Documents & Pre-Bid Meeting

- 11.1 Any prospective bidder requiring any clarification(s) may notify the Employer in writing through PPRA's EPADs Portal. The Employer within number of working days as specified in the BDS after receiving the request for clarifications will respond in writing through PPRA's EPADS Portal to any request for clarifications, provided that such notifications/requests is received not later than number of days as specified in the BDS prior to the deadline for the submission date of Bids as prescribed in Notice for Invitation for Bids.
- 11.2 Employer's response(s) to the clarification(s); will be made available to all the identified prospective bidders at PPRA's EPADS Portal; including a description of the inquiry, but without identifying its source; as per PPRA's policy.
- 11.3 If a Pre Bid Meeting is proposed for the prospective bidders, then the place, date and time will be



- mentioned in the Notice for **Invitation for Bids**. The Bidder's designated representatives are invited at the Bidder's cost to attend. The purpose of the meeting will be to clarify issues and answer questions on the bid's requirements or any other aspects of the bidding documents. Non attendance at the pre-Bid meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of a Bidder.
- 11.4 Minutes of the pre-Bid meeting, if held in pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.11.3, including the text of the questions asked by Bidders, including those during the meeting (without identifying the source) and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the meeting will be uploaded on PPRA's EPADS Portal.
- 11.5 Any modifications to the Bidding Documents listed in Sub Clause ITB.10.1, which may become necessary as a result of the Clarifications or Pre-Bid Meeting, shall be made by the Employer exclusively through the use of an Addendum following the procedure under Clause ITB.12.
- 11.6 Under the provision of Rule 48 of PPR 2004, if a Bidder feels that any provision in the documents is contrary to the provisions of procurement regulatory framework, such issue should be raised as soon as possible. Any party may file its written complaint against the eligibility parameters, evaluation criteria, or any other terms and conditions prescribed in the Bidding Documents, if found contrary to the provisions of the procurement regulatory framework, the same shall be addressed by the Grievance Redressal Committee (GRC) well before the Bid submission deadline. The detail of GRC is given on the PPRA Website: http://ppra.org.pk.

ITB.12 Amendment of Bidding Documents

- 12.1 Before the deadline for submission of bids, the Employer may, for any reason, whether at his own initiative or in response to a clarification requested by a prospective bidder or resulted due to discussions made during the pre-Bid meeting, modify the Bidding Documents by issuing addendum. Such amendments shall take precedence over the existing bidding documents.
- Any addendum thus issued including the notice of any extension of the deadline shall be part of the Bidding Documents pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.12.1 and shall be communicated in writing or in any identified electronic form that provide record of the content of communication. The Employer shall promptly publish the Addendum at PPRA's EPADS Portal or at its Website: http://www.nbp.com.pk. Provided that the bidder; who had already submitted their bid on PPRA's EPADS Portal prior to the issuance of any such addendum; shall have the right to withdraw his already filed bid and submit the revised bid prior to the original or extended bid submission deadline; provided the PPRA's EPADS Portal allow him to do so.
- 12.3 The addendum will be binding on Bidders. It will be assumed that the amendments contained in such Addendum will have been taken into account by the Bidder in its bid.
- 12.4 To give prospective bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum/corrigendum into account in preparing their Bids, the Employer may at its discretion extend the deadline for the submission of Bids, consistent with the provisions under Rule 27 of PPR-2004.
 - Provided that the Employer shall extend the deadline for submission of Bid, if such an addendum is issued within last number of days (as specified in the BDS) prior to the Bid submission deadline.

C – PREPARATION OF BIDS

ITB.13 Language of Bid

13.1 The Bid prepared by the Bidder, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Bid exchanged by the Bidder and NBP shall be written in the English language. Supporting documents and printed literature furnished by the Bidder may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant pages in the English language, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Bidder, the translation shall govern.

ITB.14 Documents and sample(s) constituting/comprising the Bid

- 14.1 The Bid prepared by the Bidder and to be uploaded on PPRA's EPADS Portal; shall constitute the components as given hereunder:
 - a) Bid Security in pursuant to Clause ITB 22;
 - b) Form of Bid on Bidder's letterhead (as per format given in Form B1 of Section V); duly filled/completed, signed and stamped by the Signatory of the Bid in pursuant to Clause ITB 18;
 - c) All the necessary documents as specified in the Evaluation Criteria Section i.e. Section VI;
 - d) The completed Bidding Documents with all the Schedules to Bid including Schedule of Prices etc.; with each page; duly filled-in, initialed/signed and stamped by the Signatory of the Bid in pursuant to ITB 24;
 - e) Any other document/information; bidder feels mandatory to suffice the bidding documents or its qualification;

ITB.15 Sufficiency of Bid

- 15.1 Each bidder shall satisfy himself before Bidding as to the correctness and sufficiency of his Bid and of the rates and prices entered in the Schedule of Prices, which rates and prices shall except in so far as it is otherwise expressly provided in the Contract, cover all his obligations under the Contract and all matters and things necessary for the proper completion of the Works.
- 15.2 The bidder is advised to obtain for himself at his own cost and responsibility all information that may be necessary for preparing the bid and entering into a Contract for execution of the Works.

ITB.16 Documents Establishing Bidder's Eligibility and Qualifications

- 16.1 It is established that Bidder's Eligibility and Qualification as stipulated in Invitation for Bids & Bidding Document must be full filled by the bidder.
- 16.2 Bidders having submitted a compliant bid in accordance to Sub Clause ITB.16.1 will be considered for award of work; provided its bid is declared as Most Advantageous bid in pursuant to Clause ITB.35.

ITB.17 Documents Establishing Works' Conformity to Bidding Documents

- 17.1 The documentary evidence of the Works' conformity to the Bidding Documents may be in the form of literature, drawings and data and the bidder may furnish such documentation; if he desires so.
- 17.2 The bidder shall note that standards for workmanship, material and equipment, and references to brand names or catalogue numbers, if any, designated by the Employer in the bidding documents are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive.

ITB.18 Form of Bid

- 18.1 The Bidder shall fill the Form of Bid; furnished in the Bidding Documents. The Bid Form must be completed without any alterations to their formats and no substitute shall be accepted.
- 18.2 No alteration is to be made in the Form of Bid except in filling up the blanks as directed. If any alteration is made in the Form of Bid or any other part of Bidding Documents, or if these instructions are not fully complied with, the bid may be rejected.



18.3 The Form of Bid should be filled, signed and stamped by the authorized Signatory of the bid pursuant to Clause ITB.6; otherwise the bid will be rejected pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.32.4.

ITB.19 Bid Prices

- 19.1 The Bid Prices quoted by the Bidder in the Form of Bid and in the priced Schedule of Prices (BOQ) indicating the unit rates and prices of the Works to be performed under the Contract shall be entered keeping in view the instructions contained in the Preamble to Schedule of Prices and confirm to the requirements specified below in Sub-clauses of ITB.19 or exclusively mentioned hereinafter in the bidding documents.
- 19.2 The Bidder shall quote rates and prices for all items specified in the Scope of Works, and as listed in the Schedule of Prices (BOQ). Items for which no rate or price is entered by the Bidder will not be paid for by the Employer when the contract is executed and shall be construed to be included in the prices of other items of the respective Section.
- 19.3 All liable duties, taxes, charges imposed by Federal/Provincial or Local authorities (to be deducted at the Source before payment by the Employer to the Bidder or to be paid by the Bidder itself) or liabilities including overheads, transportation charges etc. and other levies payable by the Bidder under the Contract, or for any other cause shall be included in the total Bid price submitted by the Bidder.
- 19.4 Prices quoted by the Bidder shall be fixed during the Bidder's performance of the Contract and not subject to any variation on any account. A Bid submitted with an adjustable price will be treated as Non-Responsive and shall be rejected, pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.32.3.
- 19.5 The exemption in Taxes will only be allowed against an Exemption Certificate issued by the respective Federal / Provincial Department.

ITB.20 Currencies of Bid and Payments

20.1 The price shall be quoted by the Bidder in Pak Rupees and the payments to be made by the Employer would be in Pak Rupees as well.

ITB.21 Bid Validity Period

- 21.1 Bids shall remain valid for the period specified in the BDS. A Bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Employer as Non-Responsive, pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.32.3.
- 21.2 Under exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the original Bid Validity period, the Employer may request the bidders consent to an extension of the period of validity of their bids (for not more than the period equal to the period of the Original Bid validity) only once. The request and the Bidders responses shall be made in writing or in electronic forms that provide record of the content of communication.
- 21.3 Bidders agreeing for the extension of their bid validity period shall not be permitted to modify their Bids or change the substance of their bids; but will be required to extend the validity of their Bid Security for the bid validity extension period and in compliance with Clause ITB.22 in all respects.
- 21.4 Bidders do not agreeing to an extension of their bid validity period shall be allowed to withdraw their bids without forfeiture of their Bid Security.

ITB.22 Bid Security

- The Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid, a Bid Security in favor of the Employer; in the amount and currency as specified in the BDS in any of the following forms:
 - a) A Payment Order/Demand Draft/CDR
 - b) An unconditional Bank Guarantee issued by a Scheduled bank in the form provided in the Section IV (Standard Forms of Bid) or any other amended format duly approved by the Employer prior to the Bid submission; valid for twenty-eight (28) days beyond the end of the validity of the Bid. This shall also apply if the period for Bid Validity is extended in pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.21.3. In either case, the form must include the complete name of the Bidder;



- The Bid Security shall be payable promptly upon written demand by the employer in case any of the conditions listed in Sub Clause ITB 22.6 are invoked.
- Any Bid not accompanied by a Bid Security in accordance with Sub Clause ITB.22.1; shall be rejected by the Employer as non- responsive, pursuant to Clause ITB 32.
- 22.4 Unsuccessful Bidders' Bid Security will be discharged or returned as promptly as possible, however in no case later than thirty (30) days after the expiration of the period of Bid Validity prescribed pursuant to Clause ITB.21. The Employer shall make no claim to the amount of the Bid Security, and shall promptly return the Bid Security document, after whichever of the following that occurs earliest:
 - a) the expiry of the Bid Security;
 - b) the entry into force of a procurement contract and the provision of a performance security, for the performance of the contract if such a performance security, is required in the Biding documents;
 - c) the rejection by the Employer of all Bids;
 - d) the withdrawal of the Bid prior to the deadline for the submission of Bids, unless the Biding documents stipulate that no such withdrawal is permitted.
- The most advantageous Bidder's Bid Security will be discharged after the signing of the contract by the bidder pursuant to Clause ITB.44; or furnishing the performance security (if required); in pursuant to Clause ITB.42.
- 22.6 The bid security may be forfeited:
 - a) If a bidder withdraws his bid during the period of bid validity; or
 - b) If a bidder does not accept the correction of his Bid Price, pursuant to Sub-Clause ITB33.2 hereof;
 - c) In the case of a most advantageous bidder, if he fails to:
 - i) Furnish the required Performance Security in accordance with Clause ITB.42.1, or
 - ii) Sign the Agreement, in accordance with Clause ITB.44
- 22.7 In any event as specified in Sub Clause ITB.22.6, the Employer at his sole discretion may award works to second most advantageous bid.

ITB.23 Alternative Bids by the Bidder

23.1 Alternative bids are not allowed and will not be considered.

ITB.24 Format and Signing of Bid

- 24.1 The Bidder shall prepare one original and number of copies of the Bid as indicated in the BDS, clearly marking each "ORIGINAL" and "COPY", as appropriate. In the event of any discrepancy between them, the original bid shall prevail.
- 24.2 The original bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink; wherever required and shall be signed and stamped by a person or persons duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder in pursuant to Clause ITB.6; otherwise the bid shall be rejected pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.32.3.
- 24.3 The Signatory of the bid in pursuant to Clause ITB.6 signing the bid shall initial/sign and stamped all pages of the bid (which are not required to be filled-in by the bidder), except for the un-amended printed literature.
- 24.4 All Forms and Schedules to Bid are to be properly completed, signed and stamped by the Signatory of the bid in pursuant to Clause ITB.6.
- Any interlineations, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed by the person or persons signing the bid.



D – SUBMISSION OF BIDS (Electronically through EPADS)

ITB.25 Sealing and Marking of Bids

- 25.1 The Bidder shall seal the original and each copy of the Bid in separate envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as "ORIGINAL" and "COPY." The envelopes shall then be sealed in an outer envelope, securely sealed in such a manner that opening and resealing cannot be achieved undetected.
- 25.2 The inner and outer envelopes shall:
 - i) be addressed to the Employer at the address specified in the Invitation for Bids; and
 - ii) bear the identification number (i.e. Reference No. of Invitation for Bids posted on NBP or PPRA Websites) and the title of the subject procurement or Project/Contract name, as the case may and a Warning Statement i.e. "DO NOT OPEN BEFORE (time and the date of the Bid Submission Deadline)" specified in the BDS, pursuant to ITB 29.1.
- 25.3 In addition to the identifications required in pursuant to Sub Clauses ITB.25.2, the inner and outer envelopes shall also indicate the name and address of the Bidder to enable the Bid to be returned unopened in case it is declared late, under Clause ITB.27.

ITB.26 Deadline for Submission of Bids through EPADS

- 26.1 Bids shall be submitted through EPADS no later than the bid submission deadline specified in the Invitation for Bids.
- 26.2 The Employer may, in exceptional circumstances and at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Bids by amending the Bidding Documents in accordance with Clause ITB.12, in which case all rights and obligations of the Employer and Bidders previously subject to the deadline will thereafter be subject to the new deadline.

ITB.27 Late Bids

- 27.1 The Employer shall not consider for evaluation any Bid that is submitted on EPADS after the deadline for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB.26.1.
- 27.2 Any Bid received by the Employer after the deadline for submission of Bids shall be declared late, recorded, rejected and returned unopened to the Bidder.

ITB.28 Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Bids

- 28.1 Before bid submission deadline as prescribed in Sub Clause ITB.26.1, any bidder may withdraw, substitute, or modify its original Bid after sending its request through a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative for and on behalf of the bidder.
- In case of Bidder's request to substitute or modify, Revised Bid should be submitted in pursuant with Sub Clause ITB.28.1 and must accompany the respective written notice.
- Original Bids requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITB.28.1 shall be returned unopened to the Bidders in pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.29.3.
- 28.4 The withdrawn, substituted or modified Original Bids will only be handed over to the authorized representatives of the bidders in pursuant to Clause ITB.28.
- 28.5 No bid can be withdrawn in the interval between the deadline for submission of bids and the expiry of the bid validity period. Withdrawal of a bid during this interval will result in the Bidder's forfeiture of its bid security, pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.22.6 (a).



E – BID OPENING AND EVALUATION

ITB.29 Opening of Bids

- 29.1 The Employer will open all Bids electronically through PPRA's EPADS Portal, in public, in the presence of Bidders' or their representatives who choose to attend, and concerned Employer Officials / Tender Opening Committee at the place, on the date and at the time, specified in the Invitation for Bids.
- 29.2 The Bidders' representatives present shall sign an attendance sheet as proof of their attendance.
- 29.3 First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding bid shall not be opened, but returned to the Bidder. No bid withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding Withdrawal Notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal in pursuant to Clause ITB.28 and Sub Clause ITB.6.1 and is read out at bid opening.
- 29.4 Second, outer envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened. The inner envelopes containing the Substitution Bid shall be exchanged for the corresponding Original Bid being substituted, which is to be returned to the Bidder unopened. No envelope shall be substituted unless the corresponding Substitution Notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution in pursuant to Clause ITB.28 and Sub Clause ITB.6.1 and is read out and recorded at bid opening.
- 29.5 Next, outer envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened. No Bid shall be modified unless the corresponding Modification Notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification in pursuant to Clause ITB.28 and Sub Clause ITB.6.1 and is read out and recorded at the opening of the Bids. The Bid, both Original as well as Modification, are to be opened, read out, and recorded at the opening. Financial Bid, both Original and Modification, will remain unopened till the prescribed financial bid opening date.
- 29.6 Other envelopes holding the Bids shall be opened one at a time, the NBP will open the Bids in public at the address, date and time specified in the Invitation for Bids in the presence of Bidder's designated representatives who choose to attend and concerned NBP Officials / Tender Opening Committee.
- 29.7 The Bids shall be opened through EAPDS one at a time, and the following read out and recorded: (a) the name of the Bidder; (b) the presence or absence of a Bid Security, if required; (c) the offered bid price and (d) Any other details as the Employer may consider appropriate.
- 29.8 Bidders are advised to send in a representative with the knowledge of the content of the Bid who shall verify the information read out from the uploaded submitted documents. Failure to send a representative or to point out any un- read information by the sent Bidder's representative shall indemnify the Employer against any claim or failure to read out the correct information contained in the Bidder's Bid.
- 29.9 No Bid will be rejected at the time of Bid opening except for late Bids & those who has not submitted Original Bid Security Instrument before the closing of bid uploading time which will be returned unopened to the Bidder, pursuant to Clause ITB.27.
- 29.10 The Employer shall prepare minutes of the Bid opening. The record of the Bid opening shall include, as a minimum: the name of the Bidder and whether or not there is a withdrawal, substitution or modification, the Bid price if applicable, including any discounts and alternative offers and the presence or absence of a Bid Security.
- 29.11 The Bidders' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign on the attendance sheet. The omission of a Bidder's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and affect the record.
- 29.12 A copy of the minutes of the Bid opening shall be furnished to individual Bidders upon request.

ITB.30 Confidentiality

30.1 In pursuant to Rule 41 of PPR-2004, the Employer shall keep all information regarding the technical or



final evaluation i.e. examination, clarification, evaluation and comparison of Bids and recommendation of contract award; confidential and shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with such process, until the time of the announcement of the respective evaluation reports in accordance with the requirements of PPR- Rule 35.

- The Bidder shall not disclose or attempt to make public any information relating to the bidding documents, bidding process and award of the contract to any person or entity without the Employer's prior written consent.
- In case of any disclosure related to the bidding process and contractual obligations at any stage by any bidder and/or Service Provider, the Employer may reject its bid and/or terminate the contract.
- Any effort by a Bidder to influence the Employer's processing of Bids or award decisions may result in the rejection of its Bid.
- 30.5 Notwithstanding, Clause ITB 30.4 from the time of Bid opening to the time of contract award, if any Bidder wishes to contact the Employer on any matter related to the Bidding process, it should do so in writing or in electronic forms that provides record of the content of communication.

ITB.31 Clarification of Bids

- 31.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation and comparison of Bids (and post-qualification if applicable) of the Bidders, the Employer may, at its discretion, ask any Bidder for a clarification of its Bid including breakdown of prices. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder that is not in response to a request by the Employer shall not be considered.
- 31.2 The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing or in electronic forms that provide record of the content of communication. In case of clarifications being sought with reference to the Eligibility or Evaluation Criteria, the Employer will be the sole judge to ask any bidder to clarify any of its response and documents submitted against the said Criteria, provided that such response from the bidder containing clarification(s) or amended response(s) from the bidder should reflect its factual position at the date of submission of its bid to the Employer. No change in the substance of the Bid in pursuant with ITB.31.3 shall be sought, offered, or permitted; only the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Employer in the evaluation of Financial Bids should be sought in accordance with Clause ITB.33.
- 31.3 The alteration or modification in the Bid which in any affect the following parameters will be considered as a change in the substance of a bid:
 - a) evaluation & qualification criteria;
 - b) required scope of work or specifications;
 - c) all securities requirements;
 - d) tax requirements;
 - e) terms and conditions of bidding documents.
 - f) change in the ranking of the bidder (provided Evaluation is based on certain ranking criteria)
- 31.4 Notwithstanding Clause ITB.30.4, from the time of Bid opening to the time of Contract award if any Bidder wishes to contact the Employer on any matter related to the Bid it should do so in writing or in electronic forms that provide record of the content of communication.

ITB.32 Preliminary Examination & Determination of Responsiveness of the Bids

- 32.1 Prior to the detailed evaluation of Bids, the Employer will determine whether the Bid:
 - a) is quoted for complete scope of Works and does not deviate from the scope in pursuant with Clause ITB.1.2 and description of works stipulated in "Schedule of Prices" under Section V;
 - b) meets the eligibility criteria defined in Clause ITB.3;
 - c) is accompanied with a valid Bid Security in pursuant with Clause ITB.22;
 - d) is submitted for specified Bid validity period in pursuant with Clause ITB.21;
 - e) is submitted with Bid prices firm during the currency of the Contract;
 - f) is complete with all the desired forms / documents and has been prepared as per the format and



contents defined by the Employer in the Bidding Documents in pursuant with Clause ITB.14;

- g) is properly signed in pursuant with Clauses ITB.18 and 24.;
- h) is substantially responsive to the requirements of the Bidding Documents in pursuant to ITB.32.2. Employer's determination of a Bid's responsiveness will be based on the contents of the Bid itself.
- 32.2 A substantially responsive Bid is one which conforms to all the terms, conditions, and specifications of the Bidding Documents, without material deviation or reservation. A material deviation or reservation is one that:
 - a) affects in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Services;
 - b) limits in any substantial way, inconsistent with the Bidding Documents, the Employer's rights or the Bidders obligations under the Contract; or
 - c) if rectified, would affect unfairly the competitive position of the other Bidders, presenting substantially responsive bids.
- 32.3 Failure to comply with the ITB.32.1 will result in the rejection of the Bid, being incomplete and non-responsive.
- 32.4 Bids submitted without a signed Bid Form by the authorized Signatory of the bid will be rejected.
- 32.5 The Employer may waive off any minor informality, nonconformity, or irregularity in a Bid which does not constitute a material deviation, provided such waiver does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any Bidder.

Explanation: A minor informality, non-conformity or irregularity is one that is merely a matter of form and not of substance. It also pertains to some immaterial defect in a Bid or variation of a bid from the exact requirements of the invitation that can be corrected or waived without being prejudicial to other bidders. The defect or variation is immaterial when the effect on quantity, quality, or delivery is negligible when contrasted with the total cost or scope of the supplies or services being acquired. The Employer either shall give the bidder an opportunity to cure any deficiency resulting from a minor informality or irregularity in a bid or waive the deficiency, whichever is advantageous to the Employer. Examples of minor informalities or irregularities include failure of a bidder to —

- a) Submit the number of copies of signed bids required in the bidding documents;
- b) Furnish required information concerning the number of its employees;
- c) Attach proof of some important elements (eg., a quality standard), while it is stated in its bid that, they are in the possession of such elements;
- e) When a bidder does not include some specific self-contained piece of information that makes them miss a mandatory requirement, which could be easily obtained or was existing prior to its bid's submission; such as a missing CV of its Staff or reference of a Client etc.
- f) The firm submitting a bid has formally adopted or authorized, before the date set for opening of bids, the execution of documents by typewritten, printed, or stamped signature and submits evidence of such authorization and the bid carries such a signature.
- 32.5 If a Bid is not substantially responsive, it will be rejected by the Employer and may not subsequently be evaluated for complete responsiveness.

ITB.33 Correction of Errors

- Financial Bids of the Bidders; as determined to be substantially responsive will be checked by the Bank for any arithmetic errors. Arithmetical errors will be rectified by the Bank on the following basis:
 - a) if there is a discrepancy between unit prices and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail, and the total price shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Employer there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which the total price as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;
 - b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of sub-totals, the sub-totals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected; and



- c) Where there is a discrepancy between the amounts in figures and in words, the amount in words will govern.
- d) Where there is discrepancy between grand total of price schedule and amount mentioned on the Form of Bid, the amount referred in Price Schedule shall be treated as correct subject to elimination of other errors.
- The amount stated in the Bid will be adjusted by the Bank as per the above procedure for the correction of errors and, with the concurrence of the Bidder, shall be considered as binding upon the Bidder. If the Bidder does not accept the corrected amount, the Bid will be rejected, and the Bid Security may be forfeited, in accordance with Sub Clause ITB.22.6.

ITB.34 Evaluation and Comparison of Bids

- 34.1 The Employer will evaluate and compare only the bids determined to be substantially responsive pursuant to Clause ITB.32.
- 34.2 The Bid Price will be compared on the basis of the Evaluated Bid Price and during evaluation of the bid's price, the Employer will determine for each bid in addition to the Bid Price, the following factors (adjustments) in the manner and to the extent indicated below to determine the Evaluated Bid Price:
 - a) Making any corrections for the arithmetic errors pursuant to Clause ITB.33.
 - b) Discount, if any offered by the bidders as also read out and recorded at the time of bid opening.
- 34.3 The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract (if any), applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be taken into account in Bid evaluation.
- 34.4 No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted.
- 34.5 If the Bid of the Successful / Most Advantageous Bidder is seriously unbalanced in relation to the Employer's estimate of the cost of work or Services to be performed under the Contract, the Employer may require the bidder to produce detailed price analyses for any or all items of the Bill of Quantities / Schedule of Prices to demonstrate the internal consistency of those prices with the construction methods and schedule proposed. After evaluation of the price analyses, the Employer may require that the amount of the Performance Security set forth in Clause ITB.42 may be increased at the expense of the Successful / Most Advantageous Bidder to a level sufficient to protect the Employer against financial loss in the event of default of the successful bidder under the Contract.

ITB.35 Determination of Most Advantageous Bid

- 35.1 The financial bid with the lowest evaluated price from amongst those, whose bidders are eligible and qualified, bids are compliant to applicable laws and other terms and conditions of the bidding documents shall be the "Most Advantageous Bid" and respective Bidder shall be the "Most Advantageous Bidder".
- 35.2 Provided further that the Bidder is determined to perform the contract satisfactorily.

ITB.36 Post-Qualification of Abnormally Low Financial Proposal

- 36.1 Where the Bid price is considered to be abnormally low, the Employer shall perform price analysis either during determination of Most Advantageous Bid or as a part of the post-qualification process. The following process shall apply:
 - a) the Employer may reject a Bid if the Employer has determined that the price in combination with other constituent elements of the Bid is abnormally low in relation to the subject matter of the procurement (i.e. scope of the Services) and raises concerns as to the capability and capacity of the respective Bidder to perform that contract
 - b) Before rejecting an abnormally low Bid the Employer shall request the Bidder an explanation of the Bid or of those parts which it considers contribute to the Bid being abnormally low; take account of the evidence provided in response to a request in writing; and subsequently verify the Bid or parts of the Bid being abnormally low;
 - c) The decision of the Employer to reject a Bid and reasons for the decision shall be recorded in the



- procurement proceedings and promptly communicated to the Bidder concerned;
- d) The Employer shall not incur any liability solely by rejecting abnormally low Bid; and
- e) An abnormally low Bid means, in the light of the Employer's estimate and of all the Bids submitted, the Bid appears to be abnormally low by not providing a margin for normal levels of profit.
- In order to identify the Abnormally Low Bid (ALB); the Employer may consider following approaches to minimize the scope of subjectivity:
 - a) Comparing the bid price with the cost estimate;
 - b) Comparing the bid price with the bids offered by other bidders submitting substantially responsive bids: and
 - c) Comparing the bid price with prices paid in similar contracts in the recent past by the Employer or any other Federal or Provincial Department / Organization / Agency.
- 36.3 The Employer will determine to its satisfaction whether the Bidder that is selected as having submitted the most advantageous bid is qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily, in accordance with Clause ITB.16.
- 36.4 The determination will take into account the Bidder's experience in the field. It will be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 16, as well as such other information as the Employer deems necessary and appropriate. Factors not included in these Bidding Documents shall not be used in the evaluation of the Bidders' qualifications.
- 36.5 The Employer may seek "Certificate for Independent Price Determination" from the Bidder and the results of reference checks may be used in determining award of contract.
- An affirmative determination will be a prerequisite for award of the contract to the Bidder. A negative determination will result in rejection of the Bidder's Bid, in which event the Employer will proceed to the next ranked bidder to make a similar determination of that Bidder's capabilities to perform satisfactorily.

ITB.37 Posting of Bid Evaluation Report

37.1 The Financial / Final Evaluation Report would be posted on the websites of the Employer and PPRA for at least fifteen (15) days, prior to award of Contract to the Most Advantageous Bidder.



F – AWARD OF CONTRACT

ITB.38 Criteria of Award

38.1 Subject to Clause ITB.37, the Employer will award the Contract to the Bidder, whose bid has determined to be the Most Advantageous Bid in pursuant to Clause ITB.35.

ITB.39 The Employer's Right to Reject All Bids

- 39.1 Notwithstanding Clause ITB.38, the Employer reserves the right to reject all the bids, and to annul the bidding process at any time prior to the acceptance of a bid or proposal under Rule-33 (1) of PPR-2004. The Employer shall upon request communicate to any of the affected bidders who submitted a bid or proposal, the grounds for rejection of all bids or proposals, but is not required to justify those grounds.
- 39.2 The Employer shall incur no liability, solely by virtue of invoking Rule-33 (1) of PPR-2004, towards the affected bidders who have submitted bids or proposals.
- 39.3 Notice of the rejection of all bids or proposals shall be given promptly to all affected bidders, who have submitted bids or proposals.

ITB.40 The Employer's Right to Vary Quantities at the Time of Award

40.1 The Employer reserves the right at the time of contract award to increase or decrease the quantity of Items originally specified in the Schedule of Prices or Scope of Services of the bidding documents provided this does not exceed by the percentage indicated in BDS, without any change in unit price or other terms and conditions of the Bid and Bidding Documents and should be in line with the provisions of PPR-2004.

ITB.41 Notification of Award (Letter of Acceptance)

- 41.1 Subsequent to posting of Final Evaluation Report in pursuant with Clause ITB.36, and where no complaint or grievance in written is received by the Employer within the specified period as per Rule-48 of PPR-2004, the bidder whose bid has been accepted i.e. the Most Advantageous Bidder will be notified of the award of the Employer prior to the expiration of the original/extended Bid validity Period in writing or electronic forms that provide record of the content of communication.
- 41.2 Such notification of Award will be made in a form of "Letter of Acceptance".
- 41.3 It would be the obligation of the Most Advantageous Bidder; whose bid has been accepted; to acknowledge the receipt of the "Letter of Acceptance"; duly signed and stamped by the bidder or its authorized representative within number of days as specified in the BDS.
- 41.4 The notification of award i.e. "Letter of Acceptance" will constitute the formation of the Contract, subject to the Bidder furnishing the Performance Security (if applicable) in accordance with Clause ITB.42 and signing of the Contract in accordance with Clause ITB.44.
- 41.5 Upon furnishing of the Performance Security Guarantee (if applicable and required) pursuant to Clause ITB 42 or otherwise entering into the Contract with the Most Advantageous Bidder, the Employer will promptly notify each unsuccessful Bidder, the name of the successful Bidder and the Contract amount and will discharge the Bid Security of the Bidders pursuant to Sub Clause ITB.22.4.

ITB.42 Performance Security

- 42.1 After the receipt of the Letter of Acceptance, if Performance Security is required to be submitted as specified categorically in the BDS; then the most advantageous bidder; within the number of days stated in the BDS or in the Letter of Acceptance, shall deliver to the Employer a Performance Security in the amount and in the form stipulated in the BDS.
- 42.2 Failure of the most advantageous Bidder to comply with the requirement of Clause ITB.42.1 shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Bid Security, in which event the Employer may make the award to the next ranked Bidder or call for new Bids.

ITB.43 Disqualification Prior to Contract Signing



- 43.1 After issuance of Letter of Acceptance and before execution of the Contract Agreement with the most advantageous bidder, if the Bidder has been disqualified pursuant to Rule 18 and Rule 19 of PPR-2004 or any other reason has led to the disqualification of the most advantageous bidder or if the conditions of his qualification are invalid, the next Most Advantageous bidder will be considered as responsive bidder; provided accepting this bid does not conflict with applicable laws.
- 43.2 For rejecting the Most Advantageous bid and opting for the second Most Advantageous bidder, an opportunity of being heard would be given to the bidder with the Most Advantageous bid.

ITB.44 Signing of Contract Agreement

- 44.1 Within number of days as specified in the BDS from the date of furnishing of acceptable Performance Security (if required) under the Conditions of Contract, or within number of days as specified in the Letter of Acceptance (if Performance Security is not required) issued in pursuant to Clause ITB.41; the Most Advantageous Bidder shall submit the Contract Agreement in a form and manner provided in the Bidding Documents, incorporating all agreements between the parties.
- 44.2 The formal Agreement between the Employer and the Most Advantageous Bidder shall be executed within number of days as specified in the BDS; from the receipt of Contract Agreement from the Most Advantageous Bidder by the Employer.
- 44.3 Upon the Most Advantageous Bidder's furnishing of the Performance Security (if required) or after the signing of Contract Agreement, the Employer will discharge its bid security.
- 44.4 Immediately after the Redressal of grievance by the GRC (if there exist any), and after fulfillment of all conditions precedent of the Contract Form, the successful Bidder and the Employer shall sign the contract

ITB.45 Advance Payment

- 45.1 The advance payment will not be provided in normal circumstances. However; if it is allowed; it would be categorically stated in the BDS and Special Conditions of Contract; subject to a maximum amount or percentage of Contract value as specified in the BDS.
- 45.2 Provided, an advance payment is allowed in pursuant with ITB.45.1; it will be released after receipt of an Advance Payment Security (Guarantee) in a form of valid Bank Guarantee issued by any Scheduled Bank of Pakistan; in a format to be provided by the Employer after signing of the Contract Agreement.

ITB.46 Arbitrator

46.1 The Arbitrator shall be appointed by the mutual consent of both the parties as per the provisions of Arbitration Act 1940 (Act No. X of 1940) and Rules made thereunder and any statutory modifications thereto

ITB.47 Integrity Pact

47.3 Under Rule 7 of PPR 2004, the most advantageous bidder should undertake to sign an Integrity pact on the prescribed format given in Form-C3 of Section VIII of the Bidding documents on its letterhead or as a part of the Contract Agreement, provided that the Contract cost exceeds Rs. 10.00 million.

ITB.48 Overriding Effect of PPR-2004

48.1 Whenever in conflict with this bidding documents the stipulation of PPR-2004 (updated) shall prevail.



G – CODE OF CONDUCT AND MECHANISM OF BLACKLISING

ITB.49 Code of Conduct

- 49.1 The Employer desires that each bidder shall observe the highest standard of ethics during the whole procurement / bidding process and should avoid to engage in any corrupt and fraudulent practices as defined in **Rule 2(1)(f)** of PPR-2004; and is stipulated as under:
 - "Corrupt and fraudulent practices" in respect of procurement process, shall be either one or any combination of the practices including, -
 - a) "coercive practices" which means any impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence the actions of a party to achieve a wrongful gainor to cause a wrongful loss to another party;
 - b) "collusive practices" which means any arrangement between two or more parties to the procurement process designed to stifle open competition for any wrongful gain, and to establish prices at artificial, non-competitive levels;
 - c) "corrupt practices" which means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the acts of another party for wrongful gain;
 - d) "fraudulent practices" which means any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly orrecklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation; and
 - e) "obstructive practices" which means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons to influence their participation in a procurement process, or affect the execution of a contract;"
- 49.2 In pursuant to Rule 19 of PPR-2004, the Employer can inter alia blacklist the bidders found to be indulging in corrupt or fraudulent practices. Such barring action shall be duly publicized and communicated to the PPRA in pursuant to Clause ITB.49.

ITB.50 Mechanism of Blacklisting

- 50.1 The Employer shall bar for not more than the time prescribed in Rule-19 of the PPR-2004, from participating in their respective procurement proceedings, bidder or contractor who either:
 - a) Involved in corrupt and fraudulent practices as defined in Rule-2 of PPR-2004;
 - b) Fails to perform his contractual obligations during the execution of contract or breaches the contract due to his capacity and capability to perform or otherwise.
- 50.2 The show cause notice shall contain:
 - a) precise allegation, against the bidder or contractor;
 - b) the maximum period for which the Employer to debar the bidder or contractor from participating in any public procurement of the Employer; and
 - c) the statement, if needed, about the intention of the Employer to make a request to the PPRA for debarring the bidder or contractor from participating in public procurements of all the procuring agencies.
- 50.3 The Employer shall give minimum of seven days to the bidder or contractor for submission of written reply of the show cause notice
- In case, the bidder or contractor fails to submit written reply within the requisite time, the Employer may issue notice for personal hearing to the bidder or contractor/ authorize representative of the bidder or contractor and the Employer shall decide the matter on the basis of available record and personal hearing, if availed.
- In case the bidder or contractor submits written reply of the show cause notice, the Employer may decide to file the matter or direct issuance of a notice to the bidder or contractor for personal hearing.
- 50.6 The Employer shall give minimum of seven days to the bidder or contractor for appearance before the specified officer(s) or Committee of the Employer for personal hearing. The specified officer(s) or



- Committee shall decide the matter on the basis of the available record and personal hearing of the bidder or contractor, if availed.
- 50.7 the Employer shall decide the matter within fifteen days from the date of personal hearing unless the personal hearing is adjourned to a next date and in such an eventuality, the period of personal hearing shall be reckoned from the last date of personal hearing.
- 50.8 The Employer shall communicate to the bidder or contractor the order of debarring the bidder or contractor from participating in any public procurement with a statement that the bidder or contractor may, within thirty days, prefer a representation against the order before the PPRA.
- 50.9 Such blacklisting or barring action shall be communicated by the Employer to the PPRA and respective bidder or bidders in the form of decision containing the grounds for such action. The same shall be publicized by the PPRA after examining the record whether the procedure defined in blacklisting and debarment mechanism has been adhered to by the Employer.
- 50.10 The bidder may file the review petition in pursuant to Rule 19 (3) of PPR-2004 and in accordance with necessary procedure issued by the PPRA.
- 50.11 The decision of PPRA will be considered as Final.



H – GRIEVANCE REDRESSAL AND COMPLAINT REVIEW MECHANISM

ITB.51 Grievances Redressed & Compliant Review Mechanism

Any bidder feeling aggrieved by any act of the Employer or having reservation / complaint against any provisions (such as eligibility, qualification or Technical Bid Evaluation Criteria parameters or any other terms & conditions of the bidding documents) found contrary to the provisions of Procurement Regulatory Framework may file/lodge its written complaint in accordance to Rule-48 of PPR-2004 to the Employer's Grievance Redressed Committee (GRC), details of which are given on PPRA Website at www.ppra.org.pk.

ITB.52 Compliant Review Mechanism

- 52.1 The complaint will be reviewed and necessary decision will be taken by the Employer's GRC in pursuant to Rule-48 of PPR-2004.
- Any bidder not satisfied with the decision of the Employer's GRC may file an appeal before PPRA in pursuant to Rule-48(7) of PPR-2004.

SECTION-III BID DATA SHEET (BDS)

The following specific data for services to be procured shall complement, supplement or amendthe provisions in the Instructions to Bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over ITB.

Instructions to Bidders

Clause Reference

SUB SECTION A - INTRODUCTION

1.1 Name of Employer:

NATIONAL BANK OF PAKISTAN (NBP)

Brief Description of Works:

Major Renovation & Refurbishment Works of existing Dining Room to establish Chamber of Group Chief (Operations Group) & an additional Committee Room at 2nd Floor, NBP HO Building Karachi including Furniture, ACs and Multimedia Equipment.

Completion Period:

One Hundred Twenty (120) days from the Date of Commencement

SUB SECTION B – BIDDING DOCUMENTS

10.2 Number of Copies with Original Bid to be submitted:

As per EPADS provisions (if any)

11.1 Means for Clarifications:

Through EPADS

No. of days within which bidder can seek clarifications in writing:

Five (05) days prior to deadline for submission of bids

No. of days within which the Employer can respond:

Three (03) days after receipt of bidder's request for clarification(s) in writing

12.4 Issuance of Addendum prior to the deadline for submission of bid; for extension of bid submission deadline:

Three (03) days

SUB SECTION C - PREPARATION OF BIDS

21.1 Period of Bid Validity:

One Hundred Twenty (120) days from the date of Bid Opening.

22.1 **Bid Security:**

Rs. 500,000/- (Rupees Five Hundred Thousand Only), valid for a period of 28 days beyond the period of bid validity.

24.1 Number of Copies of the Bid to be submitted:

Same as specified above at Clause 10.2



Instructions to Bidders Clause Reference

SUB SECTION D – SUBMISSION OF BIDS

25.2 Employer's Address for the Purpose of Bid Submission:

Through EPADS and as specified in the Notice for Invitation for Bids published in Press and posted on PPRA and NBP Websites.

The Identification Number of Project / Contract:

PPRA No: and NBP No: of Notice for Invitation posted on PPRA and NBP Websites respectively.

SUB SECTION F – AWARD OF CONTRACT

40.1 Quantities Variations:

Not more than 15% of related items.

41.3 Acknowledgement of the Letter of Acceptance to be given by the Most Advantageous Bidder:

Within three (03) working days from the date of receipt

42.1 Performance Security to be submitted by the Most Advantageous Bidder:

Yes, is to be submitted

Amount: 10% of the Contract Price

Validity: For a period of 28 days beyond the **Works Completion Period + Remedying Defects Period**; from the Date of issuance of such Security.

(Form: As per format C-2 provided under Forms of Contract in Section VIII)

Submission Date: Within Twenty Eight (28) working days from the Date of Letter of Acceptance or as stated in the Letter of Acceptance.

Form of Performance Security: Bank Guarantee issued by any Scheduled Bank of Pakistan or any AA / AA+ Rated Insurance Company of Pakistan.

44.1 **Submission of Contract Agreement:**

Within seven (07) working days or as stated in the Letter of Acceptance or the Employer; may ask the bidder in writing subsequent upon in receipt of the valid Performance Security Guarantee (if required in pursuant to 42.1 above) from the bidder to submit the Contract as per Form - C1 of Section VIII.

44.2 **Signing of Contract Agreement:**

Within seven (07) working days after the receipt of Contract Agreement form the Most Advantageous Bidder.

45.1 Advance Payment:

No advance Payment is allowed.



SECTION-IV STANDARD FORMS OF BID

Form of Bid

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE DOCUMENT

(The Bidder must prepare this Form of Bid on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Bidder's complete name and business address.)

(Note: All italicized text hereunder is to help Bidders in preparing this form and Bidders shall delete it from the final document.)

Date of this Bid submission: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid submission] Bid Reference: PPRA No: [insert identification] NBP No: [insert identification]
Project Title: [Insert as per Invitation to Bid]
To: National Bank of Pakistan:
Having examined the Bidding Documents including Instructions to Bidders, Bidding Data, Special and General Conditions of Contract, Scope of Services and Schedule of Prices/BOQ and Addenda Nos for the execution of the above-named Work we, the undersigned, being a company doing business under the name of and address an
being duly incorporated under the laws of Pakistan are submitting the bid and hereby offer to render our services and fulfithe obligations and such works and remedy any defects therein in conformity with the said bidding documents Addend thereto (if any) for the Total Bid Price of Rs (Rupees) of such other sum as may be ascertained in accordance with the said Documents and declares as under:
 We have examined and have no reservations to the bidding document, including addenda issued in accordance wit Instructions to Bidders (Clause ITB.12); We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with Clause ITB.3. We are hereby confirming NBP, to be the Appointing Authority, to appoint the adjudicator/arbitrator in case of any arisen disputes in accordance with Clause ITB.45. We are not submitting any other Bid(s) as an individual Bidder, and we are not participating in any other bid(s) as a Joint Venture member or as a subcontractor, and meet the requirements, other than Alternative Bids submitted in accordance with ITB 22;
5. We agree to abide by this Bid for the Bid Validity Period as specified in the Bid Data Sheet from the date fixed for opening thesame or if extended; if required by NBP; and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at an time before the expiration of that period. 6. We undertake, if we qualify and our Bid is accepted, to complete the Works within the Completion period as stated in the
Bid Data Sheet. 7. We do hereby declare that all the terms and conditions mentioned in the Bidding Documents are acceptable to u and we have no objection about any clause/sub-clause of the Conditions of Contract and other parts of the Biddin Documents.
8. The breakup of Bid Price is given in the "Schedule of Prices". 9. As security for due performance of the undertakings and obligations of this Bid, we submit herewith a Bid Security in a form of amounting to Rs (In Words: Rupee drawn in your favor or made payable to you and valid for
 period of twenty eight (28) days beyond the bid validity period. 10. Unless and until a formal contract is prepared and executed, this Bid, together with yourwritten acceptance thereo and your notification for award, shall constitute a binding contract between us. 11. We do hereby declare that the Bid is made without any collusion, comparison of figures orarrangement with an other person or persons making a bid for the Works.
12. We undertake, if our Bid is accepted, we will submit the Performance Security referred to in Conditions of Contract for the due performance of the Contract.13. We understand that you are not bound to accept the Most Advantageous or any bid you may receive.

SECTION IV – STANDARD FORMS OF BID FORM-B1: FORM OF BID

Dated this	day of	, 2024	Signatu	re:	
		_	the bid for and on I d Form, etc. is also attach		Bidder. A letter of
			(Nar	me of Bidder in	Block Capitals)(Seal)
AddressWitness:					
(Signature)					
Name:					
Address:					
C N I C No:					

Guarantos No

Form of Bid Security

(Bank Guarantee to be issued from any Scheduled Bank in Pakistan)
(Over Stamp paper of worth as per Stamp paper Act)
(Not to be followed in case Bid Security is submitted in a form of Pay Order/CDR)

		Executed onExpiry Date
Name of Guarantor (Scheduled Bank in	Pakistan) with address	
Name of Principal (Bidder) with address	5:	
Penal Sum of Security (express in words	and figures):	
Bid Reference No: (NBP):Bid Title:		Date of Bid Opening:

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that in pursuance of the terms of the Bid and at the request of the said Bidder, we the Guarantor above-named are held and firmly bound unto the National Bank of Pakistan, (hereinafter referred to as "NBP") in the sum stated above, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators and successors, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH; that whereas the Bidder has submitted the accompanying Bid numbered and dated as above for (Particulars of Bid) to NBP; and

WHEREAS, NBP has required as a condition for considering the said Bid that the Bidder furnishes a Bid Security in the above said sum to NBP, conditioned as under:

- 1) that the Bid Security shall remain valid for a period of twenty-eight (28) days beyond the period of validity of the bid;
- 2) that in the event of;
 - a) the Bidder withdraws his Bid during the period of validity of Bid, or
 - b) the Bidder does not accept the correction of its Bid Price, or
 - c) failure of the Most Advantageous Bidder to
 - (i) furnish the required Performance Guarantee, or
 - (ii) sign the proposed Contract,

then; the entire sum be paid immediately to the said NBP as liquidated damages and notas penalty for the Most Advantageous Bidder's failure to perform.

NOW THEREFORE, if the Most Advantageous Bidder shall, within the period specified therein, on the



SECTION IV – STANDARD FORMS OF BID FORM-B2: FORM OF BID SECURITY (BANK GUARANTEE)

prescribed form presented to him for signature and enter into a formal Contract with NBP in accordance with its Bid as accepted, and furnish within fourteen (14) days of receipt of Letter of Acceptance, a Performance Guarantee with good and sufficient surety, as may be required, upon the form prescribed by the said NBP for the faithful performance and properfulfillment of the said Contract or in the event of non-withdrawal of the said Bid within the timespecified then this obligation shall be void and of no effect, but otherwise to remain in full forceand effect.

PROVIDED THAT the Guarantor shall forthwith pay to NBP the said sum stated above upon first written demand of NBP without cavil or argument and without requiring NBP to prove or to show grounds or reasons for such demand, notice of which shall be sent by NBPby registered post/ courier service duly addressed to the Guarantor at its address given above.

PROVIDED ALSO THAT NBP shall be the sole and final judge for deciding whether the Bidder has duly performed its obligations to sign the Contract and to furnish the requisite PerformanceGuarantee within the time stated above, or has defaulted in fulfilling said requirements and the Guarantor shall pay without objection the sum stated above upon first written demand from NBP forthwith and without any reference to the Bidder or any other person.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above bounded Guarantor has executed this guarantee under its seal on the date indicated above, the name and seal of the Guarantor being hereto affixed and these presents duly signed by its undersigned representative pursuant to authority of its governing body.

Witness:	Guarantor (Bank)	
withess.	Signature	
1	Name	
Corporate Secretary (Seal)	Title	
2		
(Name, Title & Address)	Corporate Guarantor (Seal)	

SECTION-V SCHEDULES TO BID



SCHEDULE OF PRICES



1.1Preamble to Schedule of Prices

1. General

- 1.1 The Schedule of Prices shall be read in conjunction with the Conditions of Contract, Contract Data together with the Specifications and Drawings (if any).
- 1.2 The Contract shall be for the whole of the Works as described in these Bidding Documents. Bids must be for the complete scope of works.

2. Description

2.1 The general directions and descriptions of works and materials are not necessarily repeated nor summarized in the Schedule of Prices. References to the relevant sections of the Bidding Documents shall be made before entering prices against each item in the Schedule of Prices.

3. Units & Abbreviations

3.1 Units of measurement, symbols and abbreviations expressed in the Bidding Documents shall comply with the System International d' Unites (SI Units) and Imperial System (if necessary)

4. Rates and Prices

- 4.1 Except as otherwise expressly provided under the Conditions of Contract, the rates and amounts entered in the Schedule of Prices shall be the rates at which the Contractor shall be paid and shall be the full inclusive value of the works set forth or implied in the Contract; except for the amounts reimbursable, if any to the Contractor under the Contract.
- 4.2 Unless otherwise stipulated in the Contract Data, the rates and prices entered by the bidder shall not be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract.
- 4.3 All related duties, taxes and other levies payable by the Contractor as per GOP rules shall be included in the rates and prices for each BOQ item.
- 4.4 The whole cost of complying with the provisions of the Contract shall be included in the items provided in the Schedule of Prices, and where no items are provided, the cost shall be deemed to be distributed among the rates and prices entered for the related items of the Works and no separate payment will be made for those items.
 - The rates, prices and amounts shall be entered against each item in the Schedule of Prices. Any item against which no rate or price is entered by the bidder will not be paid for by the Employer when executed and shall be deemed covered by the rates and prices for other items in the Schedule of Prices.
- 4.5 (a) The Contractor shall be deemed to have obtained all information as to and all requirements related thereto which may affect the bid price.
 - (b) The Contractor shall be responsible to make complete arrangements for the transportation of the Plant to the Site.
- 4.6 The Contractor shall provide for all parts of the Works to be completed in every



respect. Notwithstanding that any details, accessories, etc. required for the complete installation and satisfactory operation of the Works, are not specifically mentioned in the Specifications, such details shall be considered as included in the Contract Price.

5. Bid Prices

5.1 Break-up of Bid Prices

The various elements of Bid Prices shall be quoted and detailed by the Contractor in the format of Schedule of Prices.

The bidder shall recognize such elements of the costs which he expects to incur the performance of the Works and shall include all such costs in the rates and amounts entered in the Schedule of Prices.

6. Provisional Sums

6.1 Provisional Sums included and so designated in the Schedule of Prices if any, shall be expended in whole or in part at the direction and discretion of the /Employer. The Contractor will only receive payment in respect of Provisional Sums if he has been instructed by the Employer to utilize such sums.



BILL OF QUANTITIES (BOQ)

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

Summary

S#	Description	Amount (Rs.)
Α	Civil Works	
В	Plumbing Works	
С	Lighting & Electrical Works	
D	Air-Conditioning Infra Structure Works	
E	Procurement of Furniture	
F	Procurement of 6 KV UPS Unit	
G	Procurement of Multimedia Equipment	
Н	Procurement of Air-Conditioners	
	Grand Total	

(*It is necessary for the contractor to visit the site prior to quoting rates)
(*Flat Measurement will be taken at the time of billing and payment will be made as per actual work done at site)

Amount in Words (F	RS.	1

The quoted rates / amount shall include the charges for the following:

- All applicable Federal /Provisional Govt. Taxes and any other overheads.
- The brand material / items as stated in the BOQ should be delivered at site.
- The material upon delivery at site should be got verified from the Bank Engineer; prior to its usage at site.
 Otherwise Bank Engineer reserves the right to replace the same without incurring any liability or payment of any charges to the Contractor.
- Loading / un-loading and lifting of material from ground to any floor or vice versa.
- Disposal of Garbage /debris from the site and throwing outside bank's/KMC limits
- Cleaning of entire area after completion of work.
- Material of any brand / manufacturer; not listed in the BOQ or Annexure "Z" will only be accepted if it is an equivalent brand and provided; all the listed brand / manufacturer for that particular material is unavailable in the market; and prior approval with due reasoning / justification was obtained from the Bank Engineer. Otherwise the bidder will be liable to replace the unapproved material and replace it as per the instructions of the Bank Engineer; without incurring any additional charges to the bank including cost of redoing other works as well; adversely affected due to such replacement.
- Works will be supervised and executed strictly in accordance to specifications contained in the Bill of Quantities and as per the instructions of the Project Manager / Bank Engineer / Engineer Incharge.



MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BILL OF QUANTITES

A: CIVIL WORKS

S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
1	DISMANTLING / DISPOSAL AND SHIFTING				
Α	Dismantling / removing of existing constructed structures (if any) with all necessary precautionary measures, stacking useable dismantled materials at designated place and disposal of surplus stuff etc. from site, (block masonry, RCC slab, dado/ floor tiles, wooden/ glass door, MS / wooden windows and doors, wooden cabinets, wooden /glass partition, aluminum window / door / tiles, Gypsum / wooden false ceiling, AC / Electrical / Plumbing or any other item which is required to be demolished / removed but not mentioned above) complete in all respects. (Throw out broken, un-useable items / dismantled material outside the Municipal Limits as per instructions, including transportation, labor, equipment and loading / unloading, complete in all respects)	1	Job		
В	Shifting of furniture, existing dead stock items/ dismantled material/ official record etc. transportation where as directed by Executive Engineer. Including labor, loading and unloading etc. Complete in all respect.	1	Job		
2	BLOCK MASONRY				
Α	Providing and laying 4"/5"/6" thick block masonry wall at any height set in (1:3) cement sand mortar including lifting, scaffolding, curing etc. complete in all respect and as directed by Project Manager	80	Cft		
В	Construction of Ramp 8'x8'x1' high with proper gradient including block masonry, plaster, trench, CC flooring, filling with broken stones with standard slope and finished tiles flooring as per existing tiles. Complete in all respects.	1	Job		
3	SURFACE RENDERING.				
A 4	P/L 1/2" thick cement sand plaster 1:4 to walls making edges and corners, preparation of surface before plastering, finishing scaffolding, curing etc., complete in all respect and as directed by Project Manager WATER PROOFING	350	Sft		
	Providing and applying water proofing comprising of 2 cost of expand brush (Acrylic polymer modified protect and decorative coating for concrete and masonry) on existing cleaned, wall & slab and then applying new cement sand plaster 1:4 mixed with Expaplast WP 100 @ 1 Kg of Expaplast WP 100 per Bag of cement, including cost of hacking of existing plaster complete in all respects	400	Sft		-
5	PCC FLOORING				
	P/L Plain Cement Concrete under floors in 2" to 3" thick in required panels 1:3:6 ratio including leveling compacting, curing etc. (also includes trowel finish under carpet/under Wooden Floor).	400	Sft		



S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
6	PORCELAIN TILE.				
	Providing and laying floors of Porcelain tiles 600mm X 600mm (Grit white) 11mm thick of Roka Ceram tile imported made (China or equivalent including base mortar (2-1/2" average) thick C.C and matching color Epoxy grouting, cement slurry for fixing of tiles, complete in all respects as per drawings, specifications and as directed by the Project				
	Manager.	200	Sft		
7	SKITRING:				
8	Providing and applying imported porcelain (Cornelian Brown) 4" Tile skirting; complete in all respects CERAMICS / PORCELAIN TILES:	70	Rft		
A	Providing and laying at any floor Ceramics / porcelain tile Malaysian made glazed/matt of size 600mm x 300mm straight and curved, approved quality on 1:2 cement sand base plaster, joint, filling with matching color grout, cutting tiles where required making holes for openings, keep joints true to plumb & line with spacers, complete in all respect as shown on drawings & as directed by the Project Manager.	250	Sft		
В	(Toilet & Kitchen floor). Providing and laying at any floor ceramics /porcelain tiles Malaysian made glazed of size 600mm x 300mm straight and curved, imported or equivalent approved quality on 1:2 cement sand base plaster, joint, filling with matching color grout, cutting tiles where required making holes for openings, keep joints true to plumb & line with spacers, complete in all respect as shown on drawings & as directed by Project Manager. (Toilet	350	SIL		
	Walls).	220	Sft		
9	GRANITE Providing and laying 3/4" thick factory polished approved color Black Granite/ cherry pink / Jibrano including special works as bull nosing, straight or curved as per single piece as shown on the drawings complete with all respect.	20	Sft		
10	CARPET TILE	20	310		
	Providing and laying carpet tiles of approved quality and color as per approved design.				
	Carpet Tile	10	Sft		
11	WOODEN FLOORING				
	Provide and install in line & level Pre-finished Wooden Laminated Flooring, (China or equivalent) including approved quality Under layer, wood edge & groove as per drawing & detail, wastage, lifting, loading / unloading etc., complete in all respect as per manufacturer's specifications and instructions.	650	Sft		
12	WOODEN FLOORING SKIRTING:				
	Providing and laying wooden laminated skirting (China or equivalent) complete in all respect	110	Rft		
13	WOODEN FLOORING (TURKISH)				
	Provide and install in line & level Pre-finished Wooden Laminated Flooring, (Turkish) including approved quality Under layer, wood edge & groove as per drawing & detail, wastage, lifting etc., complete in all respect as per manufacturer's specifications and instructions	725	Cf+		
	groove as per drawing & detail, wastage, lifting etc., complete in all respect as per manufacturer's specifications and instructions	725	Sft		



S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
14	WOODEN FLOORING SKIRTING: (TURKISH)				
	Providing and laying wooden laminated skirting (Turkish) complete in all				
	respect	110	Rft		
15	COLUMN CLADDING				
	Providing / fixing of Column Cladding consisting of 11mm thick MDF				
	lassani covered with 5mm thick tactile sheet alnoor 4024 over stripes				
	design 2" wide made 16mm thick sheet alnoor 4024 or formica design				
	approved by Executive Engineer, and partal wood frame 2"x1-2" c/c 2'- 00, including all necessary joinery detail, complete in all respects as per				
	drawing, specifications and as directed by the Project Engineer.	375	Sft		
16	WOODEN CABINET FULL / LOW HEIGHT	3,3	5.1		
	P/fixing of wooden filling cabinets low and full height at any height made				
	with 16mm MDF laminated 4024 tactile sheet with edging made of				
	laminated tactile sheet veneer properly fixed and Internal carcass in				
	18mm thick lamination chipboard # 7056, including approved handles,				
	hinges and shelf approved drawing and design. Complete in all respect.	75	Sft		
17	GLASS WORK				
	Note: All glass panels will be edges polished & installed after polish of wooden H-Section				
Α	GLASS GLAZING / PARTITION FULL HEIGHT				
	Providing and fixing 12mm thick imported glass partitions with 1 3/4" x 3				
	3/4" thick OAK wood top and bottom H Section with middle rail of oak				
	over MDF lassani 6"x6" in lacquer polish properly fixed with wooden				
	beam including all necessary fitting etc. and glass frost paper, complete				
	with all respect	230	Sft		
В	GLASS GLAZING/PARTITION LOW HEIGHT				
	Providing and fixing 12mm thick imported clear glass partition using 1				
	3/4" x 3 3/4" OAK wood H section with lacquer polished top and bottom frame including imported glitter frosted paper Bank's approved design.				
	complete with all respect.	200	Sft		
С	GLASS DOOR	200	5.0		
	Providing and fixing frameless door 12mm tempered glass with S.S finish				
i	door handle, D-Lock, frost paper and floor mounted with patch fitting				
	(Japan) as approved. Completed in all respects.	65	Sft		
	Removing and Re-fixing of existing Glass partitions / Glass Doors				_
ii	including additional alteration of Glass and providing /fixing of aluminum				
"	D-48 section as per existing shade, including Providing and fixing of				
	frosted paper (approved design) as per Bank Standard.	200	Sft		
iii	P/Fixing imported premium quality Glass paper including pasting				
	material, labor, transportation etc. complete in all respect.	800	Sft		
18	PAINT WORKS.				
	Providing and applying Three coats of ICI deluxe/ Gobis or equivalent				
	matt paint after scraping, sand papering, plain surface at any height, complete with all material labour, equipment scaffolding etc. as per				
	entire satisfaction of Project Manager	1200	Sft		
	, 5				



S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
19	FALSE CEILING				
Α	CONCEALED GYPSUM BOARD CEILING. (Executive Chambers &				
A	Corridors)				
	Providing and fixing plain 1/2" thick Gypsum board false ceiling				
	(as per Bank's approved design). Gypsum false ceiling with				
	aluminum suspension system as per manufacturer's				
	specifications including three coats of matt finish paint cost of				
	tapes, filling of joints including all wastage & internal & external				
	sides etc. (flat measurements will be taken at the time of billing).				
	complete in all respects.	300	Sft		
В	GYPSUM CEILING (2'-00X2'-00)				
	Providing and fixing plain 1/2" thick Gypsum board false ceiling				
	size (2'-00x2'-00) with aluminum rafter hanging system with				
	black groove including cost of labor, material as per drawings				
	and instruction of the Project Manager complete in all respects.				
		200	Sft		
20	WOODEN STRIPS CEILING				
	Providing & fixing partal wood strips wooden ceiling using 2" x 4"				
i	solid partal wood with laying polish finish with Ceiling Gypsum				
	sheet use in base finish with paint etc. complete in all respect.	50	Sft		
	Providing & fixing of wooden ceiling in Executive Chambers &				
	Committee Room with partal wood framing size 2"x2" C/C 2'-0",				
ii	ceiling made of MDF lassani sheet covered with tactile lasani				
	sheet 3/4" thick / oak ply finished with lacquer polish as per				
	approved design and as directed by Project Manager, complete	4075	c.c.		
24	in all respect.	1075	Sft		
21	WOODEN RAFTER CEILING				
	Providing & fixing wooden rafter in 1/2" thick lassani & laying oak				
	wood ply 4" x 6" with laying polish finish etc. complete in all	F0	Ctr		
	respect.	50	Sft		
22	WOODEN BACK PANELING FOR EXECUTIVE CHAMBERS				
	Providing and fixing of wall cladding with 17mm thick laminated				
	tactile sheet # 4024 of approved design and shade; made by				
	alnoor or equivalent with partal wood frame having size 2" x 1"				
	at 2' C/C both ways and tactile vertical stripes 1-1/2" wide x 3/4"				
	thick at 2'-0" C/C at both ends of wall up to 24" each side				
	including Aluminum Golden gloss stripes, complete in all respect				
	as per approved design, specification or as directed by the Project	450	Ctr		
22	Manager.	450	Sft		
23	BULK HEAD				
	Providing and making bulkhead using 2" x 2" partal wooden				
	frame @ 2' C/C horizontal and vertical with 3/4" thick imported	100	c.c.		
	MDF complete in all respect.	100	Sft		



S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
24	WOODEN DOORS.				
Α	VENEER FINISH FLUSH DOORS WITH GLASS SLIT:				
	P/F 1-1/2" thick solid core lacquered polish Teak veneer finish				
	flush doors first class solid Beech wood door frames lipping on all				
	sides of the door shutters, approved design architrave all-around				
	the frame, heavy duty SS fittings, high quality hinges, holdfasts,				
	door stopper, best quality door locks etc, complete in all respects				
	as per drawing.	21	Sft		
В	FORMICA FINISH FLUSH DOORS				
	providing and fixing 1 1/2" thick wooden flush door with solid core				
	face High quality hinges, holdfast door stopper best quality door				
	locks etc, complete in all respect as per drawings & as approved				
	by the Project Manager.	21	Sft		
25	DOOR LOCKS				
	Providing and installation of imported best quality door locks –				
	Khas Make; complete in all respect and as directed by Project				
	Manager	2	Nos.		
26	DOOR CLOSER.				
	Providing and fixing imported best quality door closer (Khas or				
	equivalent) as approved by Engineer Incharge, complete in all				
	respect.	2	Nos.		
		_	_	_	
	To	tal Amou	nt of Civi	I Works	

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2^{ND} FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BILL OF QUANTITES

B. PLUMBING WORKS

S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
1	SOIL WASTE AND WATER SUPPLY				
	Providing, fixing, jointing and testing AGM pipe of approved equivalent pressure pipe, for floor and wall sewerage and water supply arrangement including valve fitting, vertical / horizontal pipes and connection to vertical line, waste jali, floor trap etc. excluding fittings and fixtures, complete pipe work as approved by the Incharge Engineer.				
i.	Toilet	1	job		
<u>2</u>	TOILET FITTINGS & FIXTURES				
Α	WATER CLOSET				
	P/f European type water closet (Porta HD-9A B-D-N) , Marachi or equivalent with seat cover/Flush tank of approved color with integral trap in vitreous imported quality. complete in all respect	1	Each		
В	WASH BASIN.				
	P/F wash hand vanity Bowl Porta, Marachi or equivalent approved granite shade and design 22' x 16" white / light color including pillar cock and all fittings etc., Complete in all respect.	1	Each		
3	TOILET ACCESSORIES				
Α	SOAP DISH				
i.	Providing and fixing of Wall mounted Soap Dispenser 1000ml liquid storage, Stainless Steel of premium quality, complete in all respect and as approved by Engineer Incharge.	1	Each		
ii.	Providing and fixing soap dish heavy duty SS finish master or an approved equivalent complete in all respect.	1	Each		
В	WATER MIXER.				
	P/F 15 mm dia C.P. fitting single lever of water mixer make "Master" C.P. pipe 15mm dia;				
i.	For wash basin / Vanity.	1	Each		
ii.	For Kitchen Sink.	1	Each		
С	MUSLIM SHOWER.				
	Providing & Fixing of Muslim Shower set make by Grohe / Master / Faisal or equivalent etc approved design & quality as per directed by In-charge Engineering, including labor, transportation etc. Complete in all respect.	1	Each		
D	TOILET PAPER HOLDER.				
	Providing and fixing toilet paper holder best quality Grohe make or as approved by the Project Manager.	1	Each		

S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
E	TOWEL RAIL				
	Providing and fixing of Imported quality SS Towel Rail; complete in all respect as per approval of the Project Manager	1	Each		
F	MIRROR				
	Providing and fixing 5mm looking glass with beveled edges of first quality Belgium made or equivalent approved make fixed with SS clips etc., complete in all respect	8	Sft		
G	<u>FITTING</u>				
	P/F of best quality imported fittings approved quality including installation etc. Complete in all respect.				
i.	Single bibcock	1	Each		
ii.	Double bib cock	1	Each		
iii.	T- Stop Cock	3	Each		
4	UPVC SEWERAGE PIPE				
	6" UPVC Pipe	40	Rft		
5	A/C DRAIN LINE				
i.	Providing and fixing UPVC drain pipe 2.0" dia for A.C drain including all necessary fitting in wall complete in all respect.	100	Rft		
ii.	Providing and fixing UPVC drain pipe 1.0" dia for A.C drain including all necessary fitting in wall complete in all respect.	70	Rft		
	Total Amount of Plu	mbing \	Works		

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BILL OF QUANTITES

C: LIGHTING & ELECTRICAL WORKS

FOR NATIONAL BANK OF PAKISTAN

S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
<u>A</u>	WIRING WORKS				
1	ELECTRICAL WIRING				
	Supply, laying, connection and testing of following wiring types; in heavy duty PVC Conduit recessed in walls, columns, slabs, floors, floor box or fixed at Ceiling above false ceiling or in Dura duct if exposed on walls, with all necessary fixing accessories, conduit/duct accessories, pull boxes, steel pull wires complete in all respects, required as per site conditions. with make/brand of material being specified in Annexure "Z". (PVC insulated Copper - 300/500 Volt Grade Wires to be used)				
a)	Circuit Wiring (1st Point Wiring).				
	From Normal-DB or UPS-DB to Switch Board/Any type of Switch Socket Unit/Fire Alarm Control Panel/Communication Switch/Router etc. fixed at wall/workstation/ table/ceiling/floor or inside floorbox etc. to be wired with 2x2.5 sq.mm S/C wires and 1 X 2.5 sq.mm S/C wire of Green/Yellow Colour as Circuit Protective Conductor (CPC) in 25 mm dia. heavy duty PVC conduit Each circuit shall have independent CPC. (Maximum wiring of 3 Circuits can be pulled through 25 mm dia. PVC conduit).	6	Nos.		
b)	Point to Point Circuit Wiring.				
	Same as item No. (a) above; but from point to point i.e. to any Switchboard or Switch Socket Unit and onwards. However; Side by Side or Back to Back Wiring points will not be payable and will be considered to be included in item No. 1 (a) above. (Maximum of 03 points can be connected with 1st Point).	4	Nos.		
c)	Point Wiring for Lights/Fans etc. (1st Point Wiring).				
	From Switchboard to 1 st Point (Light/Fan) with 1 x 1.5 sq.mm S/C wire from Piano Switch and 1 x 2.5 sq.mm wire common neutral including i/c P/F 10A Piano Switch in 20 mm dia. heavy duty PVC conduit, with ceiling rose, 75 mm high PVC junction boxes, pull boxes, steel pull wires, connectors, M.S. sheet steel switch box 16 SWG with earth terminal with 2 coats of powder coating of orange colour, M.S. box shall be of the same size as that of 1, 2 or 3 upto 6 gangs flush type plate switches complete in all respects, required as per site conditions. (In case of point wiring at Ceiling, 2 X 1.5 sq.mm wires in Flexible Conduit from junction box equiped with PVC gland to light/fan fixture, will also have to be provided). (Maximum wiring of 6 points (light/fan) can be pulled through 20 mm dia. PVC conduit).	10	Nos.		
d)	Point to Point Wiring				
	Same as item No. (c) above; but from Point to Point and without including cost of Switch and M.S. sheet steel switch box. (Maximum of 05 points can be connected with 1 st Point).	20	Nos.		

S#	ank of	DESCRIPTION	QT	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT

۵۱	Wiring for AC Units (Inner/Outer) or for any other numero			
e)	Wiring for AC Units (Inner/Outer) or for any other purpose.			
	From Normal-DB to Inner/Outer Unit of any type of AC or for any other purpose with 2 x 4.0 sq.mm S/C wire + 1 x 2.5 sq.mm S/C wire of Green/Yellow Colour as Circuit Protective Conductor (CPC) in 25 mm dia. heavy duty PVC conduit, complete in all respects, required as per site conditions. Each circuit shall have independent CPC. (Maximum wiring of 2 circuits can be pulled through 25 mm dia. PVC conduit).	7	Nos.	
2	DATA / VOICE / TV / HDMI / CCTV WIRING Points			
	Supply, laying, connection and testing of following wiring types; in heavy duty PVC Conduit recessed in walls, columns, slabs, floors, floor box or fixed at Ceiling above false ceiling or in Dura duct if exposed on walls, with all necessary fixing accessories, conduit/duct accessories, pull boxes, steel pull wires complete in all respects, required as per site conditions. with make/brand of material being specified in Annexure "Z".			
a)	Data/Voice/CCTV points/outlets			
	Wiring for each Data/Voice/CCTV on wall/workstation /table/ceiling/floor or inside floorbox etc. with 4 pair Cat. 6E 23 AWG cable in 20 mm dia. heavy duty PVC conduit and fluke testing report as required as per site condition, complete in all respects. (Maximum 03 Cables can be pulled through 20 mm dia. PVC conduit).	1200	Rft.	
b)	HDMI points/outlets			
	Wiring for each HDMI points on wall/workstation /table/ceiling/floor or inside floor box etc. with Company tested 15 Mtr HDMI - 4K Cable (With Connectors at both ends) in 38 mm PVC conduit or appropriate size PVC Channel/Dura duct (if required); as per site condition, complete in all respects.	5	Nos.	
c)	TV Point Wiring			
	Wiring from TV Cable Splitter/ Distribution Box to each TV Set fixed on wall with RG-7 Coxial Cable in 20 mm dia. heavy duty PVC conduit; as per site requirements complete in all respects. (Maximum 02 Cables can be pulled through 20 mm dia. PVC conduit).	100	Rft.	
d)	Main Telephone Cable			
	Supply, installation and connection of 10 pair telephone cable to be connected from Utility MDF to Telephone Junction Box (TJB) in 32 mm dia PVC conduit including cost of identification tags, all necessary material / accessories complete in all respects. Actual length of cables to be installed shall be practically measured at site by the Contractor, duly checked by Engineer Incharge.	100	Rft.	

		I	<u> </u>		I
S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
	8 3 min of Au				

<u>B</u>	MAIN / SUB MAIN CABLES			
1	ELECTRICAL LT CABLING			
	P/L, connection, testing and commissioning of PVC insulated PVC sheathed non armored copper conductor power cable 600 / 1000 Volt grade manufactured by any one of the manufacturers as mentioned in Annexure "Z". The cable would be recessed in walls, columns, slabs, floors or fixed at Ceiling above false ceiling with all necessary fixing accessories either in PVC Conduit or in Dura duct; if exposed on wall; complete in all respects, required as per site conditions. and approval of Engineer Incharge including cost of all necessary materials, connections of cables and identification tags at both ends, cables lugs properly crimped at both ends for the following sizes. Actual length of cables to be laid shall be practically measured at site by the Contractor, duly authenticated by the Electrical Engineer / Engineer Incharge / Supervisor before placing the order with the manufacturer, however, approximate length of cables are shown herewith. Payments shall be made as per actual length laid.			
a)	3 Core 6 sq.mm in 32 mm PVC Conduit.	80	Rft.	
<u>C</u>	FITTINGS & FIXTURES			
1	Supply, Installation, testing and commissioning of following fittings/fixtures as per specified brand/make given in Annexure "Z" recessed in or on wall / ceiling / false ceiling/ column etc. complete in all respects, duly approved by Engineer Incharge prior to installation.			
a)	LIGHTS			
	(The temperature / Colour Index to be got confirmed from Site Engineer before installation)			
i)	Ceiling/Surface mounted LED Panel Light - $48W$ - $610 \times 610 \text{ mm}$ / $2 \times 2 \text{ ft}$ (Warm White/Warm/Day Light) recessed in False Ceiling.	4	Nos.	
ii)	Ceiling/Surface mounted LED Down Light - 14/16W, 15 mm / 6" dia (Warm White/Warm/Day Light).	50	Nos.	
iii)	Ceiling/Surface mounted LED Down Light - 7/8W, 7-8 mm/3" dia (Warm White/Warm/Day Light).	20	Nos.	
iv)	Ceiling/Surface mounted LED COB Spot Light - 3/5W - 5-6 mm/2.25" dia (Warm White/Warm/Day Light).	20	Nos.	
b)	FANS		NI -	
i)	False Ceiling Fan 14-18 " sweep, Size(2'X2') Exhaust Fan 8/10" sweep, Plastic body, louver type.	2	No.	
ii)	SWITCH SOCKET OUTLETS (SSO)	1	INO.	
c)	Following Switch Socket/Industrial Socket Outlets including all accessories.			
i)	13A Simplex SSO - 3 Pin German type SSO <i>(for General Use)</i>	5	Nos.	
ii)	13A Simplex SSO - 3 Pin Universal type (for Normal Power)	12	Nos.	
iii)	404 D. J. 660 G.D. Fl		Nos.	
iv)	13A Duplex SSO - 3 Pin Flat type <i>(for UPS Power)</i> 32 A - 3 Pin Industrial Socket Unit (Male & Female Complete Set)	8	Nos.	

S#	ank of a	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
	(E) (E)					

d)	DATA / VOICE/ HDMI/ RG-7 FIXTURES			IIIVO & LLLCI	
i)	Face Plates with I/Os				
	Following Face Plates white/off white finish, complete with shuttered Click-ins, labels and all accessories.				
i-1)	Dual Face Plate with 2 x RJ45 I/O Sockets	4	Nos.		
i-2)	Same as item No. i-1 above but with 2 x RJ11 I/O Sockets	4	Nos.		
i-3)	Same as item No. i-1 above but with 1 x RJ11 + 1 x RJ45 I/O Sockets	2	Nos.		
i-4)	Quadplex Face Plate with 4 x RJ11 I/O Sockets	2	Nos.		
i-5)	Simplex Face Plate with RG-7 Connector for TV Cable	3	Nos.		
i-6)	Simplex Face Plate with 1 x HDMI Connector Socket - Company tested (Male & Female)	5	Nos.		
e)	RACKS AND PANELS				
i)	Front Cable Manager				
	Supply and Installation of Front Cable Manager in Communication Rack with proper labelling / tagging / harnessing.	1	No.		
ii)	Patch Panel				
	Supply and Installation of Loaded 24 Port - Patch Panel - in Communication Rack with proper labelling / tagging / harnessing and I/O Connectors	1	No.		
<u>D</u>	DISTRIBUTION BOARD AND BOXES				
1	DISTRIBUTION BOARD				
	Fabrication, Supply and installation of DBs from the Manufacturer's Names specified in Annexure "Z" at designated walls concealed or opened, made up of M.S Sheet of 16 SWG, with flexible earthing straps, degreased and de-rusted, zinc phosphated, finished with electrostatic powder coating of 15 microns thickness in approved colour, housing to comply with Protection Class IP-40, with hinged door, lockable handle, all auxiliaries, internal wiring, combs, designation labels on breakers, earthing bar, numbering beads on the control wires, suitable for System Voltage of 415 V, 50 Hz, 3/1 Phase and earthing with 01 or 02 neutral bus bars of 99.98% pure electrolytic Copper, including appropriate size Cable termination lugs and brass cable glands for incoming and outgoing cables, wiring from breakers, indication lamps (Voltmeter type with voltage reading) and fuses, with M.S Sheet cover beneath front door, gaskets shall also be provided, where necessary, complete in all respects as per Site requirement and approval of Bank's Engineer Incharge; comprising the following: (a) 01 x 40 A Rotary Change Over Switch 1-0-2	1	No.		
	(a) 01 x 40 A Rotary Change Over Switch 1-0-2 (b) 02 x 40 A MCB - DP, Rail Type, RC-10 KA (c) 09 x 10/16A MCB - SP, C Type RC6 KA (Rail Type)				

· ·		<u>'</u>	ı		1
S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
	Sonk of Dall	•			•

2	TELEPHONE JUNCTION BOX (TJB)			
	Supply, installation and commissioning of Telephone Junction Box (TJB);			
	vermin and dust proof, made of M.S 18 SWG sheet with door, handle,			
	anti-rust paint and 2 coats of enameled paint, locking arrangement etc.			
	complete with all fixing accessories with tagging/marking arrangements			
	including cost of all necessary material to connect Main and User End			
	telephone cables, complete in all respect comprising of 1 x 50 Pair			
	Telephone Wiring Block. The size of the Telephone Junction Box shall be suitable to cater the specified Telephone Wiring Block and with enough			
	internal space for proper connection of Main and User End cables. The			
	size and specifications of the Telephone Junction Box shall be got			
	approved prior to supply at site.			
		1	No.	
3	FLOOR BOX			
	Fabrication, supply and installation of Floor Box i.e. M.S Box made of			
	mild steel 16 SWG duly painted initially with Red Oxide and finally with			
	approved Colour of appropriate size but not less than 10" x 10" x 4-1/2"			
	deep with openable hinged cover 2.5mm thick, all necessary materials /			
	arrangements for fixation of sockets, holes for passage of outgoing			
	cables, rubber, groumet, earthing terminal, and partition made of			
	backlite. Boxes shall be installed flush with floor and should be suitable			
	for installation of following number of Simplex SSOs or Face Plates. (Excluding cost of SSOs or Face Plates)			
	(Excluding cost of 550s of Face Flates)			
a)	Four Nos. Simplex SSOs or Face Plates.	1	No.	
b)	Same as item No. C-4-2 (a) but for Six - SSOs/Face Plates	1	No.	
4	TECHNOLOGICAL BOX			
	Fabrication, supply and installation of Technological Box i.e. M.S Box			
	made of M.S 16 SWG duly painted initially with Red Oxide and finally			
	with approved Colour of appropriate size suitable for fixation of			
	following number of Switch Socket Outlets / Face Plates etc. having			
	holes for passage of outgoing cables, rubber, gourmet, earthing			
	terminal, and partition made of backlite.(Excluding cost of SSOs or Face			
	Plates)			
a)	Four Nos. Simplex SSOs or Face Plates.	3	Nos.	
b)	Same as item No. C-4-3 (a) but for Six - SSOs/Face Plates	3	Nos.	
5	PULL BOX			
	Fabrication, supply and installation of Pull Box i.e. M.S Box made of 16			
	SWG sheet having heavy duty SS Top Cover of 16 SWG Sheet of size			
	300 mm x 300 mm x 62 mm, complete in all respects as per site			
	requirements.			
		10	Nos.	
6	MS BOX			
	Providing and Fixing of Back box i.e. M.S. box, made of 16 SWG sheet			
	steel with earth terminal having 2 coats of powder coating of orange			
	colour, M.S. box shall be of the same size as that of SSO/Face Plate.	10	Nos.	

6	MS BOX				
	Providing and Fixing of Back box i.e. M.S. box, made of 16 SWG sheet steel with earth terminal having 2 coats of powder coating of orange				
	colour, M.S. box shall be of the same size as that of SSO/Face Plate.	10	Nos.		
S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
	DESCRIPTION IATIONAL BANK OF PAKISTAN	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT

				THIS G LLLC	I KICAL WORKS
<u>E</u>	MISCELLANEOUS ITEMS				
	For material brand refer Annexure "Z"				
1	PATCH/DROP CORDS & HDMI CABLES				
	Supply of Factory tested Patch / Drop Cords / HDMI Cables				
a)	01 meter Patch Cord	8	Nos.		
b)	03 meter Drop Cord	8	Nos.		
c)	03 Mtr HDMI - 4k Cable (With Connectors at both ends).	3	Nos.		
d)	01 Mtr HDMI - 4k Cable (With Connectors at both ends).	3	Nos.		
2	RG-7 CONNECTORS				
	Supply & fixing of RG-7 Connector (Male & Female)	3	Nos.		
3	MCB RAIL TYPE CIRCUIT BREAKERS				
	Supply of 10/16/20/32 A SP MCB Rail Type, C Type, RC-6 KA	6	Nos.		
<u>F</u>	FIRE ALARM SYSTEM DETECTORS & WIRING				
1	DETECTORS				
	Supply, Installation & Programming of Addressable type Optical Smoke Detector (Visibility 360o) Certified to EN54 Part 7 Standard with IP43 Protection. (should be compatible with Inim Addressable fire Alarm control panel)	6	Nos.		
2	WIRING				
	Wiring for all Devices wired in 20 mm dia PVC Conduit make Beta / Galco FIRE PROOF Clipped to surface or concealed in building fabric complete in all respect as per Site requirement with 2Core - 1.5 Sq.mm PVC insulated CI Fire Resistant Cable 300/500V Grade manufactured as per CI Standard: BS 6387 (CWZ) (Firecel / Prysmian / Context Plus / Belden make or Equivalent) complete in all respects, as per site requirement.	250	Rft.		
	Total Amount of Lighting & Ele	ctrical	Works		

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BILL OF QUANTITES

D: AIR-CONDITIONING INFRASTRUCTURE WORKS

S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
	For material brand refer Annexure "Z"				
1	Installation charges of AC units as pointed out by the Engineer with all				
	accessories in all respect.	6	Nos.		
2	Copper Piping of Floor Standing units 2ton Capacity, with all relevant accessories i.e. Electrical Control wire (Pakistan Cable, Pioneer cable or equivalent), Aero flax Insulation, Pipe size 22 Gauge (Muller or equivalent) Pipe dia as per requirement and after verification of engineer etc. Payment will be made on actual measurement of piping and accessories.	750	Rft		
	Total Amount of Air-Conditioning Infrastru	icture \	Works		1

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BILL OF QUANTITES

E: PROCUREMENT OF FURNITURE

S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
1	Executive Table with Mobile Drawer Unit for Group Chief Chamber				
	Supply of Group Chief Executive Table & Mobile Drawer Unit (as per approved Interwood Design) at site, made of chipboard with approved oak veneer pressed under 100-150 kg/cm² of air pressure and 60 °C of temperature and backing veneer underneath, with approved colour laterite writing pad on top. Having solid and seasoned oak wood toothing joint between top & sides with NC lacquer polish finish. Top fixed with return table. Including return table with two drawers. Drawers run on imported roller. Complete in all respects as per specifications. Table Size (mm): (L) 84" x (D) 48" x (H) 30" Return Table Size (mm): (L) 42" x (D) 24" x (H)30"	1	No.		
2	Revolving High Back Chair for Group Chief Chamber				
	Supply of revolving chair for Group Chief Chamber made of Interwood with polish oak wood arm made in 4 piece joinery (all joint made in epoxy and two sided screws), seat and back in one piece 12mm thick Malaysian imported commercial ply pasted over different size of foam (density 1052 pound per cfc) ,covered with approved buff neubic leather, seat and back recilining ,having five spoke nylon base with twin caster wheel ,adjustable hieght with hydraulic base completed in all respects as per specifications BUFF NEUBIC LEATHER	1	No.		
3.A	Single seat sofa for Group Chief Chamber				
	Supply of single seat sofa (Interwood design) base made of solid & seasoned oak wood with NC lacquer finish interanl structure made of Acacia wood . Seat & back upholstered with good quality of foam and approved buff neubic leather complete in all respects as per specifications.	1	No.		
3.B	Two Seat Sofa for Group Chief Chamber				
	Supply of single seat sofa (Interwood design) base made of solid & seasoned oak wood with NC lacquer finish internal structure made of Acacia wood . Seat & back upholstered with good quality of foam and approved buff neubic leather complete in all respects as per specifications.	2	Nos.		
4	Visitor chairs for Group Chief Chamber				
	Supply of visitor chair (Interwood design) with seat and back upholstered in approved buff neubic leather ,legs made of solid &seasoned oak wood finish with lacquer polish with softwood structure, complete in all respects as per specifications.	3	Nos.		



S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
5	Side table for Group Chief Chamber				
	Side Table: sides made with 50mm thick chipboard with oak veneer pressed on both sides under 100-150 kg/cm2 of air pressure and 60 Co of temperature, with approved buff neubic leather on top, and solid and seasoned Oak wood toothing joint between top & sides. Finish with NC lacquer polish. Complete in all respects as per specifications.(Size 2'x2')	2	Nos.		
6	Center table for Group Chief Chamber				
	Center Table: sides made with 50mm thick chipboard with oak veneer pressed on both sides under 100-150 kg/cm2 of air pressure and 60 Co of temperature, with approved buff neubic leather on top, and solid and seasoned Oak wood toothing joint between top & sides. Finish with NC lacquer polish. Complete in all respects as per specifications.(Size 3.5'x3.5')	1	No.		
7	Credenza for Group Chief Chamber				
	Supply of Credenza , made of chipboard with approved oak veneer pressed under 100 - 150 kg/cm ² of air pressure and 60 C ⁰ of temperature and backing veneer on other side with oak wood toothing. Finish with clear NC lacquer polish. Having storage and drawers with imported roller runner, hinges. Complete in all respects as per specifications. Size (mm): (L) 2430 x (D) 457 x (H) 762	1	No.		
8	Mini Conference Table				
	Supply of Mini Conference Table 5-Seator , four legs and top frame made of solid and seasoned Oak wood with NC lacquer polish finish and stainless steel fitting. Top made of 12mm thick clear tempered glass with sand blasted and polished edges. Including vacuum rubber spacer. Complete in all respects as per specifications. Size (mm): Dia 48" x 30"	1	No.		
9	Revolving Chair for Mini Conference Table				
	Supply of revolving high back chair (Interwood Design) for mini conference table with polished oak wood arms made in 4 piece joinery (all joints made in epoxy and two sided screws), seat and back in one piece 12 mm thick Malaysian imported commercial ply pasted over different size of foam (density 1.52 pound per cft), covered with approved fabric/ leatherette, seat and back recieling having , five spoke nylon base with twin caster wheel ,adjustable height with hydraulic base complete in all respect as per specifications, leatherette / fabric	5	Nos.		
10	PA Tables				
	Supply of PA Tables, table and return top made of 36 mm thick chipboard with Formica # 7419 pressed under 100-150 kg/cm of air pressure and 60 C of temperature and backing veneer under Neath. Table having solid and seasoned oak wood edging. including two H shape pillar with vanity panel in powder coated finish . complete in all respects as per specifications. TABLE SIZE (mm):(L)48"X(D) 27"X (H) 30" RETURN TOP SIZE (mm):(L) 36"X (D) 15" X(H) 30"	2	Nos.		



S#	DESCRIPTION DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
11	Credenza For Officers	~	J		750111
	Supply of Credenza , made of 36 mm thick chipboard with Formica #				
	7419 pressed under 100-150 kg/cm of air pressure and 60 C of				
	temperature and backing veneer under Neath. Table having solid and				
	seasoned oak wood edging. including two H shape piller with vanity				
	panel in powder coated finish . complete in all respects as per				
	specifications.	1	No.		
	Size (mm): (L) 60"x (D) 20" x (H) 30"				
12	Officer Revolving Chair with medium back				
	Supply of Officer Revolving Chair with polished Oak wood arms made in				
	4-piece joinery (all joints made in epoxy and two sided screws), seat and				
	back in one piece 12mm thick Malaysian imported commercial ply				
	pasted over different size of foam (density 1.52 pound per cft), covered				
	with approved Fabric , seat and back reclining, having five spoke nylon				
	base with twin caster wheel, adjustable height with hydraulic base.	2	Nos.		
	Complete in all respects as per specifications.				
13	Visitor Chair				
	Supply of Visitor Chair with seat and back upholstered in approved				
	Fabric , Legs made of solid & seasoned oak wood finish with NC lacquer				
	polish with softwood structure. Complete in all respects as per				
	specification.	5	Nos.		
14	Filing Cabinet				
	Supply of Full Height/Low Height Filing Cabinet of required depth &				
	height made of chipboard with approved oak veneer pressed on both				
	sides under 100-150 kg/cm ² of air pressure and 60 degree of				
	temperature. Internal carcass in 18mm thick lamination chipboard #				
	7056 with 3mm Oak wood edging all-round, finish with clear NC lacquer				
	polish, including approved handle, hinges. Complete in all respects as				
	per specifications.	100	Sft		
15	Conference Table				
	Supply of Conference Table, (U type shape) structure made of solid and				
	seasoned oak wood with NC lacquered polish finish and stainless steel				
	fitting. Top made of 12mm thick clear tempered glass Corian / Wood				
	with sand blasted and polished edges and fixing of leatherette, Including				
	vacuum rubber spacer. Complete in all respects as per specifications and as directed by the Engineer Incharge .Committee Room #3 (L:17'-3" x W:				
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	1	No		
16	11'-0" for 14 Persons) CONFERRENCE Room Chairs	1	No.		
10					
	Supply of officer revolving chair with polishes oak wood arms made in 4				
	piece joinery (all joints are made in opoxy and two sided screws),seat				
	and back in one piece 12mm thick malaysian imported commercial ply				
	pasted over different size of foam (density 1.52)pound per cft) coverd				
	with approved leatherite ,seat and back recieling ,having five spoke				
	nylon base with twin caster wheel ,adjustabkle hieght with hydraulic	4.0			
	base . Complete in all respects as per specification. (Leatherite/fabric)	13	Nos.		

S#	DESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
17	REVOLING HIGH BACK CHAIR FOR CONFERENCE ROOM				
	Supply of revolving high back chair for Chairman Committee with				
	polished oak wood arms made in 4 piece joinery (all joints made				
	in epoxy and two sided screws), seat and back in one piece 12 mm				
	thick Malaysian imported commercial ply pasted over different				
	size of foam (density 1.52 pound per cft.), covered with approved				
	fabric/ leatherette, seat and back recycling having, five spoke nylon base with twin caster wheel, adjustable height with				
	hydraulic base complete in all respect as per specification	_			
	leatherette /fabric	1	No.		
18	Trash Bin				
	Supply of Trash Bin made of mild steel sheet with deco black paint				
	finish. Complete in all respects as per specifications and drawings.				
		6	Nos.		
19	Planter				
	Supply of Planter (400mm Ø), made with 16 swg mild steel				
	perforated sheet finish with silver sparkle deco paint with 25mm				
	wide chrome plated strips, 9mm mild steel chrome plated	10	Nes		
	spacers. Complete in all respect as per specifications.	10	Nos.		
20	Coat Hanger				
	Coat Hanger made of wooden of executive design & style	4	Nos.		
	Total Amount for Procurement of Furniture				

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BILL OF QUANTITES

F: PROCUREMENT OF 6 KVA UPS UNIT

S#	DI	ESCRIPTION	QTY	UNIT	RATE	AMOUNT
1	Supply & installation of 06 KVA Single Phase UPS complete in all					
	respects (1- Phase Input / 1-	respects (1- Phase Input / 1- Phase Output).				
	<u>Input</u>					
	Voltage Range	100 Vac to 280 Vac				
	Frequency Range	45 Hz to 55 Hz				
	Full Protection against	Surges, Spikes,				
		Sags, brownouts,				
		Short circuit				
	<u>Output</u>					
	Power factor	>= 0.9	1	No.		
	Waveform	Pure Sine Wave				
	Voltage	220 V (±1%) AC				
	Stabilized Frequency	50 Hz + 1%				
	Full Protection against	Short-circuit				
	Transfer time	Zero				
	Backup Time Required	10 Minutes at Full				
		Load				
	Isolation Transformer	Built – in				
	(For UPS Brand, refer Annexure	e "Z")				
	,	Total Amount for Procurement of 6 I	(VA UP	S Unit		



MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT $2^{\mbox{\scriptsize ND}}$ FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BILL OF QUANTITES

	ROCUREMENT OF MULTIMEDIA EQUIPMENT					
S#		DESCRIPTION	QT	UNI	RATE	AMOUN
			Υ	Т		T
<u>A</u>	MULTIMEDIA ROJEC	CTOR & SCREEN				
1	MULTIMEDIA PROJEC	TOR				
	Epson or Equivalent) Description: 3-Chip LC 800 x 16:10) Native: 5 manual zoom x 1.6, La Mode), Digital keystor Detector, 2 x HDMI, 1 1 x RCA Jack for comp pair RCA (L/R), 1 x Mic	D Technology, LCD Panel,0.76", Resolution: WXGA (1280 x 000 Lumens, Contrast ratio: 15000:1, Manual focus, amp Life: 4,000 Hours (Eco 2 Mode), 5000 Hours (Standard ne, Vertical Auto Keystone, Whiteboard mode, Transition x VGA IN, 1 x VGA OUT, Video input: 3 x Component RCA, osite, 1 x S-Video, Audio Input: 2 x Stereo Mini Jack, 1 x crophone Jack, Audio output, 1 x pair RCA (L/R), 1 x USB (for USB display, USB mouse control), Wired network,				
		and including USB Dongle.	1	No.		
2	PROJECTION SCREEN					
	Description: Motorize mounting, Extremely of pad or IR Remote conf Manufacturer warrant Including Supply & Ins Supply & Laying of HD	clipse Projection Screen Size 8x6 ft: d Equipped with Fixed bracket for easy ceiling or wall quiet synchronous electric motor, Operate with control trol, Easy to adjust electric up/down stop limits, 1 year ty (full parts & labor). tallation of Ceiling mounted Kit (Height 6") & MI & VGA Cables (15 Meter Length each) in appropriate uplete in all respects as per site requirements.	1	No.		
В	LED SMART TV					
	, , ,	of Smart 65 Inch LED TV Samsung/TCL/Sony or er one-year comprehensive Warranty and having the 2024 LED (Smart/Android) 65" HDMI, USB Full HD, 4K Black A+ <55Watt				
	(In Standby): Power Saving Mode: Power Supply:	<0.5Watt	2	Nos.		
	Total Amount for Procurement of Multimedia Equipment					



BILL OF QUANTITIES – H – PROCUREMENT OF AIR-CONDITIONERS

MAJOR RENOVATION & REFURBISHMENT OF EXISTING SVP'S DINING ROOM TO ESTABLISH CHAMBER OF GROUP CHIEF, OPERATIONS GROUP & AN ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE ROOM AT 2ND FLOOR, NBP HEAD OFFICE BUILDING, KARACHI

BILL OF QUANTITES

H: PROCUREMENT OF AIR-CONDITIONERS

S#	DESCRIPTION	QT	UNI	RATE	AMOUN
		Υ	Т		T
1	SPLIT AC UNIT 2.0 TR				
	Providing Split AC unit 2ton Capacity, having net cooling capacity 24000 BTU with all accessories, safety valve, EER more than or equal to 2.8, Having Warranty of Five Years Compressor and one Year for Parts, Refrigerant Gas R-410 or R-22, in all respect including transportation and all taxes. (For AC Brand refer Annexure "Z")	1	No.		
2	FLOOR STANDING AC UNIT 2.0 TR				
	Providing Floor Standing units 2ton Capacity, (Conventional Type) having a net cooling capacity of 24000 BTU with all accessories, safety valve, EER more than or equal to 2.8, having a warranty of Five Years Compressor and one Year for Parts, Refrigerant Gas R-410 or R-22, in all respect including transportation and all taxes.	5	Nos.		
	(For AC Brand refer Annexure "Z")				
	Total Amount for Procurement of Air-Conditioners				

LIST OF APPROVED BRANDS/MANUFACTURERS FOR ELECTRICAL/AC WORKS

S. #	DESCRIPTION	MAKE
		Galco
		Jeddah
1	PVC Pipes & Accessories	Popular
		Beta
		Adamjee
		Adamjee
2	PVC Channel Patti / Dura Duct	Jeddah
	FVC Chamiler Fatti / Dura Duct	3M
		Popular
3	MS Back Box/Pull Box/ Technological Box etc.	Local Made
		Clopal
4	Floor Box	Schneider
		Local made
		Schneider
5	Switch Socket Outlets (SSOs) / Switches	Orange
5		Bosch
		Legrand
6	Industrial Sockets	Schneider
U	illustrial sockets	Orange
	DATA/ Voice Face Plates, RJ45/RJ11 I/Os / Connectors	3M
7		Schneider
		Corning
	Factory tested Patch / Drop Cords	3M
8		Schneider
		Corning
9	Data Cabinet / Communication Rack	Local Made
		3M
10	Patch Panel	Schneider
		Corning
11	Front Cable Manager	Local Made
12	Telephone Junction Box	Local made
13	Telephone Tag Block	Krone
		Pony
1.4	Telephone Cable	G.M
14		Pakistan Cables
		Orange
		3M
15	Cat 6E, 23 AWG Cable	Corning
	ank of	Schneider

FOR NATIONAL BANK OF PAKISTAN

LIST OF APPROVED BRANDS/MANUFACTURERS FOR ELECTRICAL/AC WORKS

16	Electrical Wires / Cables / AC Control Cable/Wire	Pakistan Cables		
		Newage Cables		
		Fast Cables		
16		Pioneer Cables		
		AGE Cables		
		G.M Cables		
		Philips		
	Lights (all types)	E-Delux		
17		Osaka		
1/		Opple		
		Orient		
		Get Lite		
		Pak		
		Wahid		
	Fans (all types) Distribution Board	GFC		
18		Voldam		
		Royal		
		Climax		
		Asia		
		Universal		
		Engineers & Engineers		
		Prem Engineering		
		NBI		
19		Bilal Engineering		
		Power Electronics Pakistan		
		(Pvt.) Ltd.		
		SA Electric		
		Electromech		
		MS Engineering		
	Circuit Breakers	ABB		
20		MG		
		Terasaki		
		Schneider		
		Legrand		
		OPAS		
21	Change Over Switch	Kraus & Naimer		
		Gave		

LIST OF APPROVED BRANDS/MANUFACTURERS FOR ELECTRICAL/AC WORKS

		OPAS
22	Phase Selector Switch	Kraus & Naimer
22	Filase Selector Switch	Gave
		Kelvin & Breter
		DF
23	Control Fuse	Socomec
25		Legrand
		ETI
24	Cable Termination Connector Block in D.Bs	Legrand
24	Cable Termination Connector block in D.bs	GE
25	Smoke Detector/Sounder/Manual Call Point (Conventional Type)	Inim
	Fire Resistant Cable	Firecel
26		Prysmian
20		Belden
		Context Plus
	UPS	MZ
30		Cyber Power
30		Inforise
		Nexys
27	Earth Copper Plate / Rod	Local made
28	Copper Pipe Insulation	Aeroflax
29	Copper Pipe	Muller
		Midea
30	Air-Conditioner	Dawlance
		TCL

NOTE:

Material of any other brand / manufacturer; not listed above or in BOQ descriptions will only be accepted if it is an equivalent brand and provided; all the listed brand / manufacturer for that particular material is unavailable in the market; and prior approval with due reasoning / justification was obtained from the Bank Engineer. Otherwise the bidder will be liable to replace the unapproved material and replace it as per the instructions of the Bank Engineer; without incurring any additional charges to the bank including cost of redoing other works as well; adversely affected due to such replacement.

*SPECIFIC WORKS DATA

Major Renovation Works including Civil, Plumbing, Electrical & Air-Conditioning Infrastructure Works and procurement of Furniture, Air-Conditioners, UPS unit & Multimedia Equipment to establish Executive Chamber and a Committee Room at 2nd Floor, NBP HO Building, Karachi.

- See complete details of Works and specifications; given in the Schedule-A to Bid.



WORKS TO BE PERFORMED BY SUBCONTRACTORS

The bidder will do the work with his own forces except the work listed below which he intends to subcontract.

Items of Works to be Sub-Contracted

Name and address of Sub-Contractors Statement of similar works previously executed (attach evidence)

Note:

- 1. No change of Sub-Contractors shall be made by the bidder without prior approval of the Employer.
- 2. The truthfulness and accuracy of the statement as to the experience of Sub-Contractors is guaranteed by the bidder. The Employer's judgment shall be final as to the evaluation of the experience of Sub-Contractors submitted by the bidder.
- 3. Statement of similar works shall include description, location & value of works, year completed and name & address of the clients.



PROPOSED PROGRAM OF WORKS

(To be submitted after award of Contract in pursuant to GCC Clause: 9.22)

Bidder shall provide a program in a bar-chart showing the sequence of work items by which he proposes to complete the Works of the entire Contract. The program should indicate the sequence of work items and the period of time during which he proposes to complete the Works (within the specified completion period) including the activities like designing OR schedule of submittal of drawings (if required), ordering and procurement of materials, manufacturing (If any), delivering, execution of works at site; testing and commissioning of Works (if needed) to be supplied under the Contract.



SECTION-VI GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT (GCC)

1. GENERAL PROVISIONS

1.1 **Definitions**

In the Contract as defined below, the words and expressions defined shall have the following meanings assigned to them, except where the context requires otherwise:

The Contract

- 1.1.1 "Contract" means the legally binding written Contract Agreement entered into between the Employer and the Contractor, as recorded in the Form of Contract Agreement signed by both parties; and other documents expressly incorporated in the Contract Agreement, including but not limited to General and Special Conditions of Contract, the Specifications, the Bill of Quantities, the bid, the Letter of Acceptance etc.
- 1.1.2 **"Specifications"** mean the specifications of the works to be carried out by the Contractor; included in the Contract i.e. "Schedule of Prices / Bill of Quantities" and any modifications thereof or addition thereto made under the Clause 12 or submitted by the Contractor and approved by the Engineer.
- 1.1.3 **"Bill of Quantities"** or **"Schedule of Prices"** are the same terms used interchangeably and means the priced and completed Bill of Quantities or Schedule of Prices forming part of the Contract.
- 1.1.4 "Letter of Acceptance" means the formal acceptance of the Bid/Tender by the Employer.
- 1.1.5 **"Performance Security"** means a Security given by the bidder to complete the works in accordance to Contract terms and Conditions in a shape of a Bank Guarantee/Insurance Bond.
- 1.1.6 **"Certificate of Work Commencement"** means the Certificate or Letter issued by the Employer to the Contractor; stating the Work Commencement Date.
- 1.1.7 **"Tender"** or **"Bid"** are the same terms used interchangeably and means the Contractor's priced offer to the Employer for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects therein in accordance with the provisions of the Contract, as accepted by the Letter of Acceptance.
- 1.1.8 **"Completion Certificate"** means confirmation regarding overall completion of the entire Contract works issued in pursuant to Clause 10.

Persons

- 1.1.9 **"Employer"** means the person named in the Contract Data and the legal successors in title to this person, but not (except with the consent of the Contractor) any assignee.
- 1.1.10 **"Contractor"** means the person named in the Contract Data and the legal successors in title to this person, but not (except with the consent of the Employer) any assignee.
- 1.1.11 "Party" means either the Employer or the Contractor and "Parties" mean both of them.
- 1.1.12 **"Engineer"** means the authorized person notified by the Employer to act for and on behalf of the Employer for the purpose of the execution of the "Works" under the Contract and named as such in the Contract Data.
- 1.1.13 **"Site Supervisor"** means the authorized person of the Contractor to act for and on behalf of the Contractor at the site of works and is responsible to get the desired works performed or provide necessary services in accordance to the Contract and stipulated in the "Schedule of Prices" under his supervision.

Date, Times and Periods

- 1.1.14 **"Commencement Date"** means the date from which the Contractor can Start the Works as stated in the Certificate of Work Commencement issued by the Employer in pursuant to Clause 41.
- 1.1.15 **"Time for Completion"** means the time for completing the Works as specified in the Contract Data (or as extended under Sub Clause 9.3 calculated from the Commencement Date.
- 1.1.16 "Day" means a Calendar day.

Money and Payments



- 1.1.17 **"Contract Price"** means the sum stated in the Letter of Acceptance as payable to the Contractor for the execution and completion of the Works, subject to such additions thereto or deductions therefrom as may be made and the remedying of any defects therein in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.
- 1.1.18 **"Costs"** means all expenditure properly incurred (or to be incurred) by the Contractor, whether on or off the Site, including overheads and similar charges but does not include any allowance for profit.
- 1.1.19 **"Retention Money"** means the aggregate of all monies retained by the Employer pursuant to Sub-Clause 13.4.
- 1.1.20 **"Running Payment**" means any interim payment made by the Employer during the execution of the works; prior to the completion of works as a whole.
- 1.1.21 "Final Payment" means the final payment made by the Employer pursuant to sub Clause 60.8

Site, Works and Equipment

- 1.1.22 **"Works"** means any or all the works whether Supply, Installation, Testing, commissioning etc. and design (if any) to be executed or performed by the Contractor including temporary works and any variation thereof; in accordance to total scope of works.
- 1.1.23 "Materials" means things of all kinds (other than Plant) to be supplied and incorporated in the Works by the Contractor.
- 1.1.24 "Plant" means machinery, apparatus and the like intended to form or forming part of the Works.
- 1.1.25 "Contractor's Equipment" means all tools, appliances, machinery and things of whatsoever nature (other than Temporary Works) required for the execution and completion of the Works and the remedying of any defects therein, but does not include Plant, materials or other things intended to form or forming part of the Permanent Works.
- 1.1.26 **"Site"** means the places or areas or premises where the Contract Works are to be executed or performed and any other places as may be specifically designated in the Contract as forming part of the Site.
- 1.1.27 "Variation" means a change which is instructed by the Employer under Sub-Clause 10.1.

Other Definitions

- 1.1.28 **"Applicable Law"** means the laws and any other instruments having the force of law in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan.
- 1.1.29 "**Arbitrator"** is the person appointed with mutual consent of both the parties, to resolve contractual disputes as provided for in the Clause 17 hereunder.
- 1.1.30 "Authority" means Public Procurement Regulatory Authority.
- 1.1.31 **"Governments"** means the Federal or Provincial or Local bodies or any other form of Governments prevailing in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan.
- 1.1.32 **"Confidential Information"** means any of the information being shared with the Contractor including but not limited to; drawings, plans, ideas related to the premises or any proposed methodology to work or any material information or any commercial aspect related to the Services under the contract.
- 1.1.33 **"Contamination"** means, the Hazardous Substances arising from the premises; that may require cleanup, removal, response or remediation under any applicable Islamic Republic of Pakistan Governmental Rule.
- 1.1.34 "Country" means the Islamic Republic of Pakistan.
- 1.1.35 **"Employer's Risks"** means those matters listed in Sub-Clause 6.1.
- 1.1.36 **"Force Majeure"** means an unforeseeable event, condition or circumstance which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and its origin is not due to fault or negligence or lack of care on the part of the Party and which could not have been avoided by due diligence and use of reasonable efforts and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations under the Contract impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible under the circumstances and includes, but is not limited to, war, insurrection or riots, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood, epidemics, or adverse weather conditions or other nature calamity or act of God, strikes



or other labor disputes, lockouts or other industrial action (except where such strikes, lockouts or other industrial action are within the power of the Party invoking Force Majeure to prevent), confiscation or any other action by Government agencies.

1.2 Interpretation

- 1.2.1 These General Conditions shall apply to the extent that they are not superseded by provisions of other parts of the Contract.
- 1.2.2 Titles or captions of Clauses contained in this Contract are inserted as a matter of convenience and for reference, and do not affect the scope or meaning of this Contract or the intent of any provision hereof.
- 1.2.3 In interpreting these Conditions of Contract; terms are used for convenience only and shall not affect their interpretations unless specifically stated; references to singular include the plural and vice versa; and masculine include the feminine and persons or parties shall include firms and organizations. Words have their ordinary meaning under the language of the Contract unless specifically defined.

1.3 **Priority of Documents**

The documents forming the Contract are to be taken as mutually explanatory of one another. If an ambiguity or discrepancy is found in the documents, the Contractor shall promptly bring it to the attention of the Employer, for clarification. However, if no clarification is sought in this regard, the most stringent requirement shall be deemed to be included in the Contract as determined by the Employer; in case of conflict between documents and the priority of the documents shall be in accordance with the order as listed in the Contract Data.

1.4 Governing Language and Communication

The Contract and all correspondence and documents relating to the contract exchanged by the Contractor and the Employer shall be written in the English Language.

1.5 Relationships of the Parties

The Contractor has been retained by the Employer as an independent contractor to execute the works, in accordance with Prudent Industry Practice and the requirements of the Contract. Neither Contractor nor any of its employees, subcontractors or agents shall be deemed to have any other status, except that Contractor is the agent of the Employer to the limited extent that this Contract expressly grants Contractor the authority to act on behalf of the Employer.

1.6 Independent Contractor Status

- 1.6.1 The parties agree that this contract creates an independent Contractor relationship, not an employment relationship. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that the Employer will not provide the Contractor the Contractor's Employee(s) any fringe benefits or for the reimbursement of any expenses, including without limitation any medical or pension payments, and that all Governments taxes including but not limited to Sales Tax, income tax/withholding tax is Contractor's responsibility.
- 1.6.2 The Contractor shall be exclusively responsible for paying the salary and other emoluments and providing thebenefits to which each of the Contractor's employee(s) or staff is entitled under his/her contract with the Contractor. All claims made by the Contractor's employee (s) or staff shall be dealt with exclusively by the Contractor.
- 1.6.3 None of the Contractor's employee (s) or staff shall be entitled to seek employment with the Employer merely on the ground that he/she had been posted by the Contractor at anyof the premises of the Employer for the performance of this contract.



1.7 Statutory Obligations

The Contractor shall comply with the Laws of Islamic Republic of Pakistan and shall give all notices and pay all fees and other charges in respect of the Works.

1.8 **Assignment**

None of the parties may assign its rights or obligations under this Contract without the prior written consent of the other party.

1.9 Notices

All notices and other communications (collectively "Notices") required or permitted under this Contract shall be in writing and shall be given to each party at its Office address or email address, to be shared by the parties soon after the effectiveness of Contract or from the Engineer to the Plant Manager.

1.10 Integrity Pact

For Contracts of worth Rupee Ten (10) Million or more, the duly signed Integrity Pact attached in the Forms of Contract shall be submitted by the Contractor and shall be binding till Expiry of the Contract period. In other cases, this Clause of the Contract is not applicable.

1.11 Amendments

No amendments or modifications of this Contract shall be valid unless evidenced in writing and signed by duly authorized representatives of both the parties.

1.12 No Waiver

It is understood and agreed that any delay, waiver or omission by the Employer or Contractor with respect to enforcement of required performance by the other under this Contract shall not be construed to be a waiver by the Employer or Contractor of any subsequent breach or default of the same or other required performance on the part of the Employer or Contractor.

1.13 Miscellaneous provisions

1.13.1 **Survival**

Notwithstanding any provisions herein to the contrary, the obligations set forth in Clause 2 and 4 and the liabilities set forth in Clause 18, shall survive in full force despite the expiration or termination of this Contract.

1.13.2 Fines and Penalties

If during the term of this Contract any governmental or regulatory authority or agency assesses any fines or penalties against Contractor or the Employer arising from Contractor's failure to perform the Services in accordance with applicable Laws without the employer's prior written consent, such fines and penalties shall, be the sole responsibility of Contractor and shall not be deemed to be compensated by the Employer.

1.14 Counterparts

The parties may execute this Contract in counterparts, which shall, in the aggregate, when signed by both parties constitute one instrument. Thereafter, each counterpart shall be deemed an original instrument as against any party who has signed it.

1.15 Partial Invalidity



If any term, provision, covenant or condition of this Contract is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the rest of this Contract shall remain in full force and effect and in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated.

1.16 **Declarations**

- 1.16.1 The Contractor hereby declares that it has not obtained or induced the procurement of any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit from the Employer through any corrupt business practice.
- 1.16.2 The terms and conditions and the Schedules thereto represent the entire Contract and understanding between the Employer and the Contractor, in relation to the subject matter hereof and supersede all previous agreements and/or understandings between the parties in relation thereto.
- 1.16.3 Unless expressly provided, no term of this Contract is enforceable by any third party.
- 1.16.4 This Contract is personal to Contractor and Contractor shall not assign or subcontract any of its rights or obligations under it.

2. THE EMPLOYER

2.1 Provision of Site

- 2.1.1 The Employer shall provide the Site and right of access to the Contractor and its Staff or labor thereto at the times stated in the Contract Data.
- 2.1.2 Such access to all concerned parts of the buildings/ Premises where works are to be performed or executed under the Contract; will only be possible; after necessary verifications as per the Employer's Security Protocol),
- 2.1.3 The Employer shall provide necessary Security clearances and Access cards or labor passes to all Contractor Staff/labor; subject to its prevailing Security protocols; which shall be bound on the Contractor.

2.2 **Permits etc.**

The Employer shall, if requested by the Contractor, assist him in applying for permits, licenses or approvals which are required for the Works.

2.3 **Provision of Utilities supply**

- 2.3.1 The Employer will be responsible to provide desired, utilities; such as electricity or water for the execution of the works at site as required on daily or need arise basis.
- 2.3.2 However, necessary cabling or piping or any other means etc. required to be connected from the Employer's existing connection/provision for the said utilizes supply will be the responsibility of the Contractor; and the Employer will not be responsible for any such cost or provision.

2.4 Employer's Instructions

The Contractor shall comply with all instructions given by the Employer through its authorized person, if notified by the Employer, in respect of the Works including the suspension of all or part of the Works.

2.5 Approvals

No approval or consent or absence of comment by the Employer shall affect the Contractor's obligations.

2.6 **Performance / Completion Certificate**

The Employer may issue a Performance certificate during the pendency of the Contract or Completion Certificate after satisfactory completion of the Contract to the Contractor; however; subject to a written request of the Contractor.

3. EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVES

3.1 Authorized Person

The Employer shall appoint a duly authorized person to act for him and on his behalf for the purposes of this Contract. Such authorized person shall be duly identified in the Contract Data or otherwise notified in writing to the Contractor as soon as he is so appointed. In either case the Employer shall notify the Contractor, in writing, the precise scope of the authority of such authorized person at the time of his appointment.

3.2 **Employer's Representative**

The name and address of Employer's Representative is given in Contract Data. However the Contractor shall be notified by the Employer, the delegated duties and authority before the Commencement of Works.



4. THE CONTRACTOR

4.1 General Obligations

- 4.1.1 The Contractor shall carry out the Works properly and in accordance with the Contract. The Contractor shall provide all supervision, labor, Materials, Plant and Contractor's Equipment which may be required.
- 4.1.2 The Contractor shall perform the works required under this Contract and carry out its obligations with all due diligence, efficiency, and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and existing prudent industry practices, and shall observe sound management practices.
- 4.1.3 If at any time during the performance of the Contract, the Contractor should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the performance of part or whole of the Works, the Contractor shall promptly notify the Employer in writing or in electronic forms that provide record of the content of communication of the fact of the delay; it's likely duration and its cause(s). As soon as practicable after receipt of the Contractor's notice, the Employer shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Contractor's time for completion of works, with or without liquidated damages.
- 4.1.4 The Contractor shall always act in good faith in respect of any matter relating to this Contract or to the works, and shall at all times support and safeguard the Employer's legitimate interests in any dealings with Sub Contractors or third parties.
- 4.1.5 In the course of the execution of the works the Contractor shall comply with all requirements of the Employer.
- 4.1.6 The Contractor shall comply with all applicable laws, rules and regulations of the Governments of Pakistan and instructions and customary practices of the Employer.
- 4.1.7 All individuals engaged by the Contractor to execute the works shall be the responsibility of the Contractor, and their working hours, rates of compensation and all other matters relating to their employment or engagement or deputation shall be determined solely by the Contractor.
- 4.1.8 Contractor shall follow professional official etiquette, industry best practices and adequate standards of hygiene while executing the works like avoidance of abusive language by its labor or staff. The Contractor shall not act in a way which is prejudicial to the Employer's interests or business.
- 4.1.9 The Contractor/or their resources to hold requisite power, authority and valid license and authority to carry out the Contract and execute works mentioned In the Contract. The Contractor shall obtain or renew all permits, NOCs, licenses, certificates or registrations etc. that may be required to execute the works under this Contract.
- 4.1.10 With respect to labor matters, hiring personnel, and employment policies, Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws. The Contractor also shall act in a reasonable manner that is consistent with the intent and purpose of this Contract and with Contractor's acknowledgment (hereby given) that Contractor has no authority to enter into any contracts with respect to labor matters that purport to bind or otherwise obligate the Employer.
- 4.1.11 The Contractor shall promptly notify the Employer of any matter coming to their knowledge that could have a material effect on the business or affairs of the Employer.
- 4.1.12 If the Employer finds that any of the Contractor's Staff or labor have (a) committed serious misconduct or have been charged with having committed a criminal action, or (b) have reasonable cause to be dissatisfied with the performance of any of any of its employees; then the Contractor shall, arrange for respective replacement.
- 4.1.13 The Contractor will be responsible for any hindrance in the work from any or all Governments and should sort out the dispute at his own cost.
- 4.1.14 The contractor should also deal with all the Utility Companies of the and any other agency for shifting gate, fixture, fittings, furniture telephone cables and shifting of electric lines and meters etc. at his own cost. The bank will only pay departmental charges to the concerned Department on actual production of receipts/bills



- 4.1.15 The contractor should arrange power loading/unloading & labor charges from the Ground to the working site or vice versa at its own, the Employer is not responsible for this in any case.
- 4.1.16 The Contractor shall clean the entire working site after completion of work and shall dispose all the garbage/debris/residual from the working site and throwing the same outside the Employer's or KMC limits.
- 4.1.17 Detail of work and measurement should be submitted with final/running bills

4.2 Contractor's Representative

The Contractor shall appoint a representative at sites to supervise the execution of work and to receive instructions on behalf of the Contractor but only after obtaining the consent of the Employer for such appointment which consent shall not be unreasonable withheld by the Employer. Such authorized representative may be substituted / replaced by the Contractor at any time during the Contract Period but only after obtaining the consent of the Employer as aforesaid.

4.3 Subcontracting

The Contractor shall not subcontract the whole of the Works. The Contractor shall not subcontract any part of the Works without the consent of the Employer.

4.4 **Performance Security**

The Contractor shall furnish to the Employer within twenty eight (28) working days after receipt of Letter of Acceptance a Performance Security at the option of the bidder, in the form of Bank Guarantee or Guarantee from an insurance company having at least AA rating from PACRA/JCR for the amount and validity; if required and specified in the Contract Data.

4.5 Warranty

The Contractor warrants that the goods supplied under the Contract are new, unused, of the most recent or current models, and that have they incorporated all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the Contract. The Contractor further warrants that all goods supplied under the Contract shall have no defect, arising from design, materials or workmanship or from any act or omission of the Contractor; that may develop under normal use of the supplied goods in the conditions prevailing in the country of final destination.

If the Contractor, having been notified, fails to remedy the defect(s) within a reasonable period, the Employer may proceed to take such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Contractor's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Employer may have against the Contractor under the Contract.

5.	DESIGN BY CONTRACTOR
	NOT APPLICABLE

6. LIMITATIONS OF THE CONTRACTOR

Notwithstanding any provision in this Contract to the contrary, unless previously approved by The Employer in writing or through the Employer's approval, Contractor and any employee, representative, labor, staff or other agent of Contractor are prohibited from taking the specified actions with respect to the matters indicated below.

6.1 **Disposition of Assets**: Sell, lease, pledge, mortgage, convey, or make any license, exchange or other transfer or disposition of any property or assets of the Employer, including any property or assets purchased by Contractor where the purchase cost is paid by the Employer;



- 6.2 **Contract**: Make, enter into, execute, amend, modify or supplement any contract or agreement
 - a) on behalf of, in the name of, or purporting to bind the Employer or
 - b) that prohibits or otherwise restricts Contractor's right to assign such contract or agreement to the Employer at any time;
- 6.3 **Lawsuits and Settlements**: Settle, compromise, assign, pledge, transfer, release or consent to the compromise, assignment, pledge, transfer or release of, any claim, suit, debt, demand or judgment against or due by, the Employer or Contractor, or submit any such claim, dispute or controversy to arbitration or judicial process, or stipulate in respect thereof to a judgment, or consent to do the same;
- 6.4 **Liens**: Create, incur or assume any lien upon the works under the Contract;
- 6.5 **Transactions on Behalf of Others**: Engage in any other transaction on behalf of the Employer or any other person or entity not expressly authorized by this Contract or that violates applicable Laws, this Contract or any Contract Agreement; or
- 6.6 **Agreements**: Enter into any agreement to do any of the foregoing.

7. CONFLICT OF INTEREST

- a) Contractor and its Staff or any other Contractor's Employee(s) or their affiliates should not to benefit from Commissions and Discounts.
- b) Payment against the Contract Works should constitute the sole payment to the Contractor.
- c) The Contractor shall not accept for their benefit any tradecommission, discount, or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Contract, and in discharge of their obligations under this Contract.
- d) The Contractorshall ensure that the Contractor's Employee (s); ortheir affiliates shall not receive any additional payment.
- e) Contractor and its Staff or labor or any other Contractor's Employee(s) or their affiliates shall not be indulged any Conflicting Activities within the Employer's premises or site of works.
- f) Neither the Contractor or its Staff or labor nor any other Contractor's Employee(s) or their affiliates shall engage, either directly or indirectly, in any activities during the term of this Contract, any business or professional activities in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan which would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Contract.

8. EMPLOYER'S RISKS

8.1 The Employer's Risks

The Employer's Risks are:-

- a) war, hostilities (whether war be declared or not), invasion, act of foreign enemies, within the Country;
- b) rebellion, terrorism, revolution, insurrection, military or usurped power, or civil war, within the Country:
- c) riot, commotion or disorder by persons other than the Contractor's personnel and other employees including the personnel and employees of Sub-Contractors, affecting the Site and/or the Works;
- d) ionizing radiations, or contamination by radio-activity from any nuclear fuel, or from any nuclear waste from the combustion of nuclear fuel, radio-active toxic explosive, or other hazardous properties of any explosive nuclear assembly or nuclear component of such an assembly, except to the extent to which the Contractor/Sub-Contractors may be responsible for the use of any radio-active material;
- e) Pressure waves caused by aircraft or other aerial devices travelling at sonic or supersonic speeds;
- f) use or occupation by the Employer of any part of the Works, except as may be specified in the



Contract;

- g) late handing over of sites, anomalies in drawings (if any), late delivery of designs and drawings of any part of the Works by the Employer's personnel or by others for whom the Employer is responsible;
- h) a suspension under Sub-Clause 2.4 unless it is attributable to the Contractor's failure; and
- i) physical obstruction or physical conditions other than climatic conditions, encountered on the Site during the performance of the Works, for which the Contractor immediately notified to the Employer and accepted by the Employer.

9. TIME FOR COMPLETION

9.1 Execution of the Works

The Contractor shall commence the Works on the Commencement Date as specified in the Certificate of Work Commencement to be issued by the Employer and shall proceed expeditiously and without delay and shall complete the Works, subject to Sub-Clause 9.3 below, within the Time for Completion.

9.2 **Program**

Within the time stated in the Contract Data, the Contractor shall submit to the Employer a program for the Works as per details specified in Schedule D to Bid; in the form stated in the Contract Data.

9.3 Extension of Time

The Contractor shall, within such time as may be reasonable under the circumstances, notify the Employer of any event(s) falling within the scope of Sub-Clause 8.1 or 12.5 of these Conditions of Contract and request the Employer for a reasonable extension in the time for the completion of Works. Subject to the aforesaid, the Employer shall determine such reasonable extension in the time for the completion of Works as may be justified in the light of the details/particulars supplied by the Contractor in connection with the such determination by the Employer within such period as may be prescribed by the Employer for the same; and the Employer shall extend the Time for Completion as determined.

9.4 Liquidated Damages for Delay or Late Completion

If the Contractor fails to comply with the Time for Completion in accordance with Clause 9, for the whole of the Works, then the Contractor shall pay to the Employer the relevant sum stated in the Contract Data as liquidated damages for such default and not as a penalty (which sum shall be the only monies due from the Contractor for such default) for every day or part of a day which shall elapse between the relevant Time for Completion and the date stated in a Completion Certificate of the whole of the Works, subject to the applicable limit stated in the Contract Data. The Employer may, without prejudice to any other method of recovery, deduct the amount of such damages from any monies due or to become due to the Contractor. The payment or deduction of such damages shall not relieve the Contractor from his obligation to complete the Works, or from any other of his obligations and liabilities under the Contract.

9.5 **Rate of Progress**

If for any reason, which does not entitle the Contractor to an extension of time, the rate of progress of the Works or any Section is at any time, in the opinion of the Employer, too slow to comply with the Time for Completion, the Employer shall so notify the Contractor who shall thereupon take such steps as are necessary, subject to the consent of the Employer, to expedite progress so as to comply with the Time for Completion. The Contractor shall not be entitled to any additional payment for taking such steps. If, as a result of any notice given by the Employer under this Clause, the Contractor considers that it is necessary to do any work at night or on locally recognized days of rest, he shall be entitled to seek the consent of the Employer so to do. Provided that if any steps, taken by the Contractor in meeting his obligations under this Clause, involve the Employer in additional supervision costs, such cost shall, after due consultation



with the Employer and the Contractor, be determined by the Employer and shall be recoverable from the Contractor by the Employer, and may be deducted by the Employer from any monies due or to become due to the Contractor and the Employer shall notify the Contractor accordingly.

10. TAKING-OVER / COMPLETION

10.1 Completion

The Contractor may notify the Employer when he considers that the Works are complete.

10.2 Taking-Over Notice and Completion Certificate

Within fourteen (14) working days of the receipt of the said notice of completion from the Contractor the Employer shall either takeover the completed Works and issue a Certificate of Completion to that effect or shall notify the Contractor his reasons for not taking-over the Works. While issuing the Certificate of Completion as aforesaid, the Employer may identify any outstanding items of work which the Contractor shall undertake during the Maintenances Period.

11. REMEDYING DEFECTS

11.1 Remedying Defects

The Contractor shall for a period stated in the Contract Data from the date of issue of the Certificate of Completion carry out, at no cost to the Employer, repair and rectification work which is necessitated by the earlier execution of poor quality of work or use of below specifications material in the execution of Works and which is so identified by the Employer in writing within the said period. Upon expiry of the said period, and subject to the Contractor's faithfully performing his aforesaid obligations, the Employer shall issue a Maintenance Certificate whereupon all obligations of the Contractor under this Contract shall come to an end.

Failure to remedy any such defects or complete outstanding work within a reasonable time shall entitle the Employer to carry out all necessary works at the Contractor's cost. However, the cost of remedying defects not attributable to the Contractor shall be valued as a Variation.

11.2 Uncovering and Testing

The Employer may give instruction as to the uncovering and/or testing of any work. Unless as a result of an uncovering and/or testing it is established that the Contractor's design, Materials, Plant or workmanship are not in accordance with the Contract, the Contractor shall be paid for such uncovering and/or testing as a Variation in accordance with Sub-Clause 12.2.

11.3 Failure to remedying Defects

Failure to remedy any defect(s) or complete the outstanding works except the defects not attributable to the Contractor, to the entire satisfaction of the Employer within a notified time shall entitle the Employer to extend the **Period for remedying defects** and / or carry out all necessary works at the Contractor's risk and cost in accordance with Sub Clauses Clause 14.1 and 14.6.

12. VARIATIONS AND CLAIMS

12.1 Variations

The Employer shall make any variation of the form, qualification or quantity of the Works or any part thereof that may, in his opinion, be necessary and for that purpose, or if for any other reason it shall, in his opinion, be appropriate, he shall have the authority to instruct the Contractor to do and the Contractor shall do any of the following:

- (a) increase or decrease the quantity of any work included in the Contract,
- (b) omit any such work (but not if the omitted work is to be carried out by the Employer or by another



contractor),

- (c) change the character or quality or kind of any such work,
- (d) change the levels, lines, position and dimensions of any part of the Works,
- (e) execute additional work of any kind necessary for the completion of the Works, or
- (f) change any specified sequence or timing of construction of any part of the Works.

No such variation shall in any way vitiate or invalidate the Contract, but the effect, if any, of all such variations shall be valued in accordance with Clause 12. Provided that where the issue of an instruction to vary the Works is necessitated by some default of or breach of contract by the Contractor or for which he is responsible, any additional cost attributable to such default shall be borne by the Contractor.

12.2 Right to Vary

In pursuant to Clause 12.1, the Employer may issue Variation Order(s) in writing. Where for any reason it has not been possible for the Employer to issue such Variations Order(s), the Contractor may confirm any verbal orders given by the Employer in writing and if the same are not refuted/denied by the Employer within seven (7) days of the receipt of such confirmation the same shall be deemed to be a Variation Orders for the purposes of this Sub-Clause.

12.3 Instructions for Variations

The Contractor shall not make any such variation without an instruction of the Engineer in pursuant to Clause 12.2. Provided that no instruction shall be required for increase or decrease in the quantity of any work where such increase or decrease is not the result of an instruction given under this Clause, but is the result of the quantities exceeding or being less than those stated in the Bill of Quantities.

12.4 Valuation of Variations

Variations shall be valued as follows:

- a) at a lump sum price agreed between the Parties, or
- b) where appropriate, at rates in the Contract, or
- c) in the absence of appropriate rates, the rates in the Contract shall be used as the basis for valuation, or failing which
- d) at appropriate new rates, as may be agreed or which the Employer considers appropriate, or

12.5 Early Warning

The Contractor shall notify the Employer in writing as soon as he is aware of any circumstance which may delay or disrupt the Works, or which may give rise to a claim for additional payment.

To the extent of the Contractor's failure to notify, which results to the Employer being unable to keep all relevant records or not taking steps to minimize any delay, disruption, or Cost, or the value of any Variation, the Contractor's entitlement to extension of the Time for Completion or additional payment shall be reduced/rejected.

12.6 Valuation of Claims

If the Contractor incurs Cost as a result of any of the Employer's Risks, the Contractor shall be entitled to the amount of such Cost. If as a result of any Employer's Risk, it is necessary to change the Works, this shall be dealt with as a Variation subject to Contractor's notification for intention of claim to the Employer within fourteen (14) days of the occurrence of cause.

12.7 Variation and Claim Procedure

The Contractor shall submit to the Employer an itemized make-up of the value of variations and claims within twenty eight (28) days of the instruction or of the event giving rise to the claim. The Employer shall



check and if possible agree the value. In the absence of agreement, the Employer shall determine the value.

13. CONTRACT PRICE AND PAYMENT

13.1 a) **Terms of Payments**

The amount due to the Contractor under any Running Bill Payment pursuant to this Clause, or to any other terms of the Contract, shall, be paid by the Employer to the Contractor within thirty (30) days after such Running Bill has been jointly verified by the Employer and Contractor, or, in the case of the Final Bill Payment, within sixty (60) days after such Final Bill has been jointly verified by the Employer and Contractor. The provisions of this Sub-Clause are without prejudice to the Contractor's entitlement under Sub Clause 14.1.

b) Delayed Verification of Bill due to Contractor

In pursuant to Clause 13.1 (a); if the Bill is delayed due to non-verification of the Bill by the Contractor due to any reason; whatsoever or his refusal to agree to the verified quantities or amounts; the delay in verification and subsequent payment will be on the Contractor's part with no entitlement of any sort to the Contractor.

c) Imbalanced Bid

In case of imbalanced bid (abnormally high/low rates than market / Employer's estimate) duly justified by the Contractor, the payments against such running bills will be made by the Employer up to 70%; of the running Bill after required deductions. The remaining amount will be settled at the time of final settlement upon completion of work to the satisfaction of the Employer.

13.2 Valuation of the Works

The Works shall be valued as provided for in the Contract Data; in accordance to the following:

- a) the value of the Works executed subject to Clause 12; and
- b) the percentage of the value of Materials and Plant reasonably delivered to the Site, as stated in the Contract Data, subject to any additions or deductions which may be due.

13.3 Running or Final Bill Payments

Within a period not exceeding thirty (30) working days for the Running Bill and sixty (60) working days for the Final Bill from the date of submission of the Running/Final Bill Payment by the Contractor, the Employer shall pay to the Contractor; subject to Clause 9.4; the sum verified less retention money at the rate stated in the Contract Data and all applicable taxes and duties.

13.4 Retention Money

Retention money withheld shall be paid by the Employer to the Contractor within fourteen (14) days after either the expiry of the period stated in the Contract Data, or the remedying of notified defects, or the completion of outstanding work, all as referred to in Sub-Clause 11.1, whichever is the later.

If the Contractor fails to complete the Works and rectification of any defect as per the entire satisfaction of the Employer under Clause 11, this Retention Money will be withheld by the Employer and it shall be released after adjustment of the claims against the Contractor or cost of any defects corrected through other sources or Contractors at the risk and cost of the Contractor.

13.5 Advance Payment

No Advance Payment would be made and Contractor will have to manage start of works through his own resources.



13.6 **Currency**

Payment shall be in the Pak Rupees only.

13.7 Taxes and Duties

- a) All applicable taxes and duties as per Governments of Pakistan shall be deducted by the Employer at source unless a valid tax/ duty exemption certificate is submitted by the Contractor.
- b) The Contractor is bound to pay all liabilities, license fees etc. due to concerned department directly, and is bound to discharge all duties and liabilities in this regard.
- c) Any additional tax, levies, duties, or modification in the existing rates of tax and other applicable laws imposed during the pendency of this contract shall be adjusted by the Contractor without any liability on the Employer.
- d) In pursuant to Sub Clauses 13.7 (a), (b) or (c); no increase will be entertained; and prices quoted in the Schedule of prices will remain fixed for the Contract Duration.

13.8 Price Adjustments

In the context of this contract; no price adjustments are allowed since this is a Fixed Rates Based Contract.

13.9 No Claim certificate

No claim certificate will be submitted by the contractor with final bill without which no payment will be made to the contractor.

14. DEFAULT

14.1 **Default by Contractor**

If the Contractor abandons the Works, refuses or fails to comply with a valid instruction of the Employer or fails to proceed expeditiously and without delay to complete the outstanding works, or is, despite a written complaint, in breach of the Contract, the Employer may give notice referring to this Sub-Clause and stating the default.

If the Contractor has not taken all practicable steps to remedy the default within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Employer's notice, the Employer may by a second notice given within a further twenty one (21) days, terminate the Contract. The Contractor shall then demobilize from the Site leaving behind any Contractor's Equipment which the Employer instructs, in the second notice, to be used for the completion of the Works at the risk and cost of the Contractor. The Decision of the Employer will be final and conclusive in the regard.

14.2 **Default by Employer**

If the Employer fails to pay in accordance with the Contract, or is, despite a written complaint, in breach of the Contract, the Contractor may give notice referring to this Sub-Clause and stating the default. If the default is not remedied within fourteen (14) working days after the Employer's receipt of this notice, the Contractor may suspend the execution of all or parts of the Works.

If the default is not remedied within twenty eight (28) working days after the Employer's receipt of the Contractor's notice, the Contractor may by a second notice given within a further twenty one (21) working days, terminate the Contract. The Contractor shall then demobilize from the Site.

14.3 Employer's Convenience

The Employer shall be entitled to terminate the Contract, at any time for the Employer's Convenience, by giving notice of such termination to the Contractor. The termination shall take effect within fifteen (15) days after the Contractor receives the notice.



14.4 Insolvency

If a Party is declared (or is likely to be declared) insolvent under any applicable law, the other Party may by notice terminate the Contract immediately. The Contractor shall then demobilize from the Site leaving behind, in the case of the Contractor's insolvency; any Contractor's Equipment which the Employer instructs in the notice is to be used for the completion of the Works.

14.5 Criminal / Offensive act by the Contractor or his employees:

If the Contractor or any of his employees commits a serious crime within the premise of the Employer which can result in Police action under Penal Code Act of Pakistan, the Employer may terminate the Contract by serving a notice to the Contractor and the Contractor shall demobilize the site leaving behind the Contractor's equipment required for completion of the outstanding works at the risk and cost of the Contractor.

14.6 Actions in case of failure of the Contractor

If the Contractor fails to complete the Works even when the amount of Liquidated damages has reached to the maximum fixed limit or the Contractor abandons or suspends the Works, or commits breach of the terms and conditions of the Contract, the Contractor or any of its employees commits a serious crime within the premises of the Employer which can result in Police action under Penal Code Act of Pakistan or in any case in which the Contractor shall have rendered himself liable to pay compensation/Liquidated damages, the decision of the Employer will be final and conclusive, without prejudice to any right or remedies, shall have power to adopt all or any of the following courses as he may deem best suited to the interest of the Employer:

- To rescind the Contract (of which the recession notice in writing to the Contractor by the Employer shall be conclusive evidence) and in which case the retention money and Performance Security of the Contractor shall be forfeited and be absolutely at the disposal of the Employer;
- b) To employ labor paid by the Employer and to supply materials to carry out the Works or any parts of the Works, debiting the Contractor with the cost of all the labor paid and price of the materials (of the amount of which cost and price, a certificate of the Employer shall be final and conclusive against the Contractor) and crediting him with the value of the work done in all respects in the same manner and at the same rates as if it had been carried out by the Contractor under the terms and conditions of this Contract, the certificate of the Employer as to the value of the work done shall be final and conclusive against the Contractor;
- c) To measure up the works of the Contractor and to take such part thereof as shall be un-executed out of his hands and give it to another Contractor to complete, in which case any expenses which may be incurred in excess of the sum which would have been paid to the original Contractor, if the whole had been executed by him (of the amount of which excess the certificate in writing of the Employer shall be final and conclusive) shall be borne and paid by the original Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, or from his retention money or proceeds of the sale thereof or sufficient part thereof;
- d) If any of the above courses being adopted by the Employer, the Contractor shall have no claim to compensation for any loss sustained by him by reasons or his having purchased or procured any material, or entered into any engagements or make any advances on account of, or with a view to the execution of the works or the performance of the Contract. And in case the Contract shall be rescinded under the provisions aforesaid, the Contractor shall not be entitled to recover or be paid any sum for any works therefore actually performed under this contract unless and until the Employer will have certified in writing the performance of such works and the value payable in respect thereof and he shall be only be entitled to be paid the value so certified;
- e) In case of Contractor's failure to perform in line with the agreed terms and conditions laid down in this Contract, the Employer may blacklist the Contractor for future opportunities at the Employer as



per Clause 18.2 and decision of the Employer will be final and conclusive. As per Public Procurement Rule – 19, the Contractor will be accorded adequate opportunity of being heard.

14.7 Payment upon Termination

After termination, the Contractor shall be entitled to payment of the unpaid balance of the value of the Works executed and of the Materials and Plant reasonably delivered to the Site, adjusted by the following:

- a) any sums to which the Contractor is entitled under Sub-Clause 10.4.
- b) any sums to which the Employer is entitled,
- c) if the Employer has terminated under Sub-Clause 12.1, the Employer shall be entitled to a sum equivalent to the value of the Works not executed at the date of the termination, and
- d) if the Employer has terminated under Sub-Clause 12.3, the Employer shall be entitled to a sum equivalent to twenty percent (20%) of the value of parts of the Works not executed at the date of the termination, and
- e) if the Contractor has terminated under Sub-Clause 12.2 or 12.3, the Contractor shall be entitled to the cost of his demobilization together with a sum equivalent to ten percent (10%) of the value of parts of the Works not executed at the date of termination.
- f) If the total amount already released by the Employer exceeds any payment due to the Contractor, the difference shall be a recovered from the balance payable amounts or the Retention Money along with the performance Security.
- g) No payment shall be made against the leftover materials, machinery, plants etc. brought by the Contractor and against his demobilization.

15. RISKS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

15.1 Contractor's Care of the Works

Subject to Sub-Clause 11.1, the Contractor shall take full responsibility for the care of the Works from the Commencement Date until the date of the Employer's issuance of Certificate of Completion under Sub-Clause 10.2. Responsibility shall then pass to the Employer. If any loss or damage happens to the Works during the above period, the Contractor shall rectify such loss or damage so that the Works conform with the Contract.

Unless the loss or damage happens as a result of any of the Employer's Risks, the Contractor shall indemnify the Employer, or his agents against all claims loss, damage and expense arising out of the Works.

15.2 Force Majeure

If Force Majeure occurs, the Contractor shall notify the Employer immediately. If necessary, the Contractor may suspend the execution of the Works and, to the extent agreed with the Employer demobilize the Contractor's Equipment.

If the event continues for a period of eighty four (84) days, either Party may then give notice of termination which shall take effect twenty eight (28) days after the giving of the notice.

After termination, the Contractor shall be entitled to payment of the unpaid balance of the value of the Works executed and of the Materials and Plant reasonably delivered to the Site, adjusted by the following:

- a) any sums to which the Contractor is entitled under Clause 12;
- b) less any sums to which the Employer is entitled.



The net balance due shall be paid or repaid within thirty five (35) days of the notice of termination.

16. INSURANCE

16.1 Arrangements

The Contractor shall on joint name of employer and Contractor procure a contractor's all risks of physical loss or damage insurance policy, covering all risk to Works, third party, and all risks of physical loss to labor or damage caused to the Contractor's plants, equipment, materials and any other asset(s) belonging to the Contractor.

Insurance Policy shall cover the damages to the structure, stores if supplied by the Employer caused by fire, including lightening, riots, strikes, storm, cyclones, flood, earthquake, theft, etc.

16.2 **Default**

If the Contractor fails to effect or keep in force any of the insurances referred to in the previous Sub-Clause, or fails to provide satisfactory evidence, policies or receipts, the Employer may, without prejudice to any other right or remedy, effect insurance for the cover relevant to such as a default and pay the premiums due and recover the same plus a sum in percentage given in Contractor Data from any other amounts due to the Contractor.

17. RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

17.1 Employer's Decision

If a dispute of any kind whatsoever arises between the Employer and the Contractor in connection with the Works, the matter in dispute shall, in the first place, be referred in writing to the Employer/Contractor, with a copy to the other party. Such reference shall state that it is made pursuant to this Clause. No later than the twenty eight (28) working days after the day on which he received such reference, the Employer / Contractor shall give notice of his decision to the other party

Unless the Contract has already been repudiated or terminated, the Contractor shall, in every case, continue to proceed with the Work with all due diligence, and the Contractor and the Employer shall give effect forthwith to every such decision unless and until the same shall be revised, as hereinafter provided in an arbitral award.

17.2 Notice of Dissatisfaction

If a Party is dissatisfied with the decision or if no decision is given within the time set out in Sub-Clause 17.1 here above, the Party may give notice of dissatisfaction referring to this Sub-Clause within fourteen (14) working days of receipt of the decision or the expiry of the time for the decision. If no notice of dissatisfaction is given within the specified time, the decision shall be final and binding on the Parties. If notice of dissatisfaction is given within the specified time, the decision shall be binding on the Parties who shall give effect to it without delay unless and until the decision by an arbitrator.

17.3 **Arbitration**

A dispute which has been the subject of a notice of dissatisfaction shall be finally settled through an arbitrator to be appointed by the mutual consent of both the parties as per provisions of Arbitration Act 1940 (Act No. X of 1940) and Rules made thereunder and any statutory modifications thereto. Any hearing shall be held at the place specified in the Contract Data.

18. INDEMNIFICATION AND LIABILITIES

18.1 The Contractor

a) Making good all losses arising out of the Contractor's negligence or breach of the Contract. The



Employer shall determine the amounts of such losses/ damages and the Contractor hereby expressively waives his all or any right to change or challenge the same. The Contractor shall have to make good all such losses/damages within time frame specified in the Notice, to the entire satisfaction of the Employer after receiving written notice from the Employer.

- b) All losses arising from the automatic transfer of employment of Contractor's and its sub-contractor's employees to premises or any third party on the expiry or termination of the Contract including, in relation to the employees:
 - i. All liabilities in respect of their employment before or after the expiry or termination of the Contract and
 - ii. The costs of terminating their employment and any claims arising there from.
- c) Any tax, government duties, insurance contributions (employee and employer) and or social security contributions in respect of Contractor (in the case of an individual) or any employee or sub-contractor of Contractor together in each case with any interest, fines or penalties thereon.
- d) Save for the willful or deliberate breach of its obligations under the Contract or, as set out above, neither party shall be liable for any consequential or indirect loss or damage.
- e) All payments to his staff and other hired persons, sub-contractors or assigns during the currency of this Contract or after its expiry/ termination. The Employer shall have no relation, in whatsoever way, with such employees or persons recruited, hired or contracted by the Contractor and all these persons shall always be treated as the employees of the Contractor.
- f) Any claims of his own, of his employees or ex-employees, or associates, or their heirs whether against the Contractor, other contractors working within the same premises or any other person, regarding deals madeat personal level by the staff or personal matters or deals carried out as a company, in whatsoever form, manner or capacity.
- g) Any Government Permits, Licenses, etc. that may be required for performing the Works contemplated under the Contract.
- h) All claims of compensation by an employee, his family or legal heirs or any other agency, autonomous body, any NGO or government department, arising from injury, disability, ill health or death of any of hisemployees during the currency or expiry of this Contract while performing any services under this Contract or any claim regarding the medical care or treatment expenses submitted by the employee or ex-employee of the Contractor or their legal heirs.
- i) In case any claim of compensation, expense in whatsoever form is to be paid by the Employer under any law of the land, the same amount shall be deducted from the Contractor's payable amounts/retention money.
- j) Full cost and responsibility for his employees/ staff, under no circumstances, whatsoever, shall the Contractor or its employees shall be regarded as the Employer's employees, and there would be no employer / employee relationship between them and the Employer.

18.2 Environmental Liabilities

- a) The Contractor shall comply with all statutory and regulatory requirements related to contaminations and Health, Safety, Environment and Security (HSE&S) as well as the Employer's instructions, procedures or policies related thereto, at no additional cost to the Employer. The costs of supplying and/or doing all such things required for the purpose as per industry practice shall be deemed to be included in the amounts payable under this Contract to the Contractor.
- b) The Employer may periodically check the Contractor's compliance with standard HSE&S practices and conduct safety inspections as and when it deems fit. The Contractor shall ensure that the Employer's recommendations and industry standards in this regard are implemented without any delay.



- c) The Contractor shall provide the Employer; information about its working practices and materials and shall perform its services in a manner which does not compromise the Employer's security or environment standards and the safety and health of its employees and other people. The Contractor shall also provide the Employer with any information which it may have related to a potential or actual security threat to the Employer.
- d) The Contractor shall pay special attention to the following environmental protection measures:
 - i. Use of proper material to avoid any environmental issues.
 - ii. Control of air pollutants.
 - iii. Recovery and recycling of usable materials.
 - iv. Limitation of Vibrations.
 - v. Preservation of natural land to the extent possible.
 - vi. Preservation of archaeological Sites.
 - vii. Careful handling, storage and utilization of hazardous toxic chemicals etc.
- e) The Employer reserves the right to terminate this Contract without notice to the Contractor in the event of violation of any of the above instructions by the Contractor and related HSE&S requirements of the Employer communicated to the Contractor from time to time.
- f) The Employer shall not be responsible for claims directly related to hazardous materials at the Premises arising out of the grossly negligent or intentional acts of Contractor. This provision of the Contract shall not be construed to require Contractor to take corrective action with respect to any hazardous materials at the Premises before the date of this Contract.
- g) If action is required at the Premises to comply with any applicable environmental laws during the term of this Contract, the Employer (with Contractor's assistance) shall be responsible for the costs of compliance. Costs for such compliance action shall only be incurred by Contractor only with the Employer's prior written consent, unless a governmental authority requires Contractor to incur such costs and expenses prior to obtaining such written consent.

18.3 **Confidentiality**

Except with the consent in writing of the Employer, Contractor shall keep strictly confidential and not make use of any confidential information supplied by the Employer other than to perform this Contract, and shall impose the same obligations on its employees and other third parties (including sub-contractors).

19. CODE OF CONDUCT AND MECHANISM OF BLACKLISTING

19.1 Code of Conduct

The Employer desires that Contractor and its Staff or employee (s) or affiliates shall observe the highest standard of ethics during the whole Contract duration and should avoid to engage in any corrupt and fraudulent practices as defined in **Rule 2(1)(f)** of PPR-2004; and is stipulated as under:

"Corrupt and fraudulent practices" in respect of Contract Duration, shall be either one or any combination of the practices including, -

- a) "coercive practices" which means any impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence the actions of a party to achieve a wrongful gainor to cause a wrongful loss to another party;
- **b)** "collusive practices" which means any arrangement between two or more parties to the procurement process designed to stifle open competition for any wrongful gain, and to establish prices at artificial, non-competitive levels;
- c) "corrupt practices" which means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly,



- of anything of value to influence the acts of another party for wrongful gain;
- d) "fraudulent practices" which means any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly orrecklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation; and
- e) "obstructive practices" which means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons to influence their participation in a procurement process, oraffect the execution of a contract;"

In pursuant to Rule 19 of PPR-2004, the Employer can inter alia blacklist the Contractor found to be indulging in corrupt or fraudulent practices. Such barring action shall be duly publicized and communicated to the PPRA.

19.2 Mechanism of Blacklisting

The Employer shall bar for not more than the time prescribed in Rule-19 of the PPR-2004, from participating in their respective procurement proceedings, Contractor who either:

- a) Involved in corrupt and fraudulent practices as defined in Rule-2 of PPR-2004;
- b) Fails to perform his contractual obligations during the execution of contract or breaches the contract due to his capacity and capability to perform or otherwise.
- 19.2.1 The show cause notice shall contain:
 - a) precise allegation, against the Contractor;
 - b) the maximum period for which the Employer proposes to debar the Contractor from participating in any public procurement of the Employer; and
 - c) the statement, if needed, about the intention of the Employer to make a request to the PPRA for debarring the Contractor from participating in public procurements of all the procuring agencies.
- 19.2.2 The Employer shall give minimum of seven days to the Contractor for submission of written reply of the show cause notice.
- 19.2.3 In case, the Contractor fails to submit written reply within the requisite time, the Employer may issue notice for personal hearing to the Contractor/ authorize representative of the Contractor and the Employer shall decide the matter on the basis of available record and personal hearing, if availed.
- 19.2.4 In case the Contractor submits written reply of the show cause notice, the Employer may decide to file the matter or direct issuance of a notice to the Contractor for personal hearing.
- 19.2.5 The Employer shall give minimum of seven days to the Contractor for appearance before the specified officer(s) or Committee of the Employer for personal hearing. The specified officer(s) or Committee shall decide the matter on the basis of the available record and personal hearing of the Contractor, if availed.
- 19.2.6 The Employer shall decide the matter within fifteen days from the date of personal hearing unless the personal hearing is adjourned to a next date and in such an eventuality, the period of personal hearing shall be reckoned from the last date of personal hearing.
- 19.2.7 The Employer shall communicate to the Contractor the order of debarring the Contractor from participating in any public procurement with a statement that the Contractor may, within thirty days, prefer a representation against the order before the PPRA.
- 19.2.8 Such blacklisting or barring action shall be communicated by the Employer to the PPRA and respective bidder or bidders in the form of decision containing the grounds for such action. The same shall be publicized by the PPRA after examining the record whether the procedure defined in blacklisting and debarment mechanism has been adhered to by the employer.
- 19.2.9 The Contractor may file the review petition in pursuant to Rule 19 (3) of PPR-2004 and in accordance with necessary procedure issued by the PPRA.
- 19.2.10 The decision of PPRA will be considered as Final.

20. INTEGRITY PACT



- 20.1 If the Contractor, or any of his Sub-Contractors, agents or servants is found to have violated or involved in violation of the Integrity Pact signed by the Contractor, then the Employer shall be entitled to:
 - a) recover from the Contractor an amount equivalent to ten times the sum of any commission, gratification, bribe, finder's fee or kickback given by the Contractor or any of his Sub-Contractors, agents or servants;
 - b) terminate the Contract; and
 - recover from the Contractor any loss or damage to the Employer as a result of such termination or of any other corrupt business practices of the Contractor or any of his Sub-Contractors, agents or servants.

On termination of the Contract under Sub-Para (b) of this Sub-Clause, the Contractor shall demobilize from the Site leaving behind Contractor's Equipment which the Employer instructs, in the termination notice, to be used for the completion of the Works at the risk and cost of the Contractor. Payment upon such termination shall be made under Sub-Clause 14.4, in accordance with Sub-Para (c) thereof, after having deducted the amounts due to the Employer under Sub-Para (a) and (c) of this Sub-Clause.



SECTION-VII CONTRACT DATA

CONTRACT DATA

(Note: Except where otherwise indicated, all Contract Data should be filled in by the Employer prior to issuance of the Bidding Documents.)

General Conditions of Contract

Clause Reference

1.1.9 **The Employer** means

National Bank of Pakistan

1.1.10 **The Contractor** means

Most Advantageous Bidder to whom Contract is awarded.

1.1.12 **The Engineer** means

Departmental Head, Civil Department; Head Office Wing, Engineering Group, LCMG; NBP, Head Office Building, I.I.Chundrigar Road, Karachi;

ali.arshad@nbp.com.pk

1.1.15 Time for Completion

One Hundred Twenty (120) days

1.3 Documents forming the Contract listed in the order of priority:

- (a) The Contract Agreement
- (b) The Performance Security
- (c) Schedule of Prices
- (d) The completed Form of Bid
- (e) Contract Data
- (f) Conditions of Contract
- (g) The completed Contractor's Bid
- (h) Letter of Acceptance
- (i) Certificate of Work Commencement
- (j) Integrity Pact (Provided Contract value is above Rs.10 M)

2.1.1 **Provision of Site:** On the Commencement Date

3.1 Authorized Person:

Departmental Head, Civil Department; Head Office Wing, Engineering Group, LCMG; NBP

3.2 Name and address of Employer's representative:

Mr. Arshad Ali – AVP / Project Manager

Departmental Head, Civil Department; Head Office Wing, Engineering Group, LCMG; NBP, Head Office Building, I.I.Chundrigar Road, Karachi;

4.4 **Performance Security:**

Amount: 10% of the Contract Price

Validity: For a period of 28 days beyond the Works Completion Period + Remedying Defects Period;

from the Date of issuance of such Security.

(Form: As per format C-2 provided under Forms of Contract in Section VIII)



Submission Date: Within Twenty Eight (28) working days from the Date of Letter of Acceptance or as stated in the Letter of Acceptance.

Form of Performance Security: Bank Guarantee issued by any Scheduled Bank of Pakistan or any AA / AA+ Rated Insurance Company of Pakistan.

9.2 **Program:**

Time for submission: Within Seven (07) working days of the Commencement Date.

Form of program: (Bar Chart/CPM/PERT or other)

9.4 **Liquidated Damages:**

0.1% per day up to a maximum of (10%) of sum stated in the Letter of Acceptance

11.1 **Period for remedying defects:** 180 Days

13.2(b) Percentage of value of Materials and Plant:

Materials Seventy (70%)
Plant Ninety (90%)

13.3 **Percentage of Retention:** Five (5%)

13.4 **Retention Money Payment:**

After completion of period for remedying defects or extension of such period due to non-rectification or delayed rectification of the defects arising during the period of remedying defects; whichever occurs later.

16. **Insurance:**

The Works

Amount of Cover: The sum stated in Letter of Acceptance plus fifteen percent 15%.

Contractor 's Equipment

Amount of Cover: Full replacement Cost

Injury to Person and Damaged to Property including Third party Insurance

Amount of Cover:

- a) As per workmen compensation act
- b) Contractor's all Risk including Third party
- c) Damages to the Structure, stores if supplied by the Bank

17.3 Arbitration

Place of Arbitration: NBP Head Office, Karachi



SECTION-VIII **FORMS OF CONTRACT**

FORM OF CONTRACT AGREEMENT

(To be submitted on Non-judicial Stamp Paper of worth in accordance to existing Stamp Paper Act)

THIS CONTRACT AGREEMENT (hereinafter called the "Contract") made on the day of 20 between; having its registered Office				
		(hereinafter called the "NBP") of the one		
part		having its registered Office at (hereinafter called the "Contractor") of		
the ot	ther part.	(, ,		
WHER	REAS; NBP invited bids for the			
	(Insert title of the Wo	rks / Services)		
	e terms and conditions as set forth in this Contract and sum of Rs; (In Words:;	has accepted a Bid by the Contractor in same context;		
	(hereinafter	called "Contract Price").		
NOW	this Contract witnesses' as follows:			
1.	In this Contract words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Conditions of Contract hereinafter referred to.			
2.	The following documents after incorporating adden to Bidders, shall be deemed to form and be read and	da, if any; except those parts relating to Instructions deconstrued as part of this Contract, viz:		
	 a. The completed Form of Bid b. The priced Schedule of Prices (BOQ) c. The General Conditions of Contract (GCC) and Co d. The Letter of Acceptance Ref No:	lated: duly accepted by the Contractor		
3.	• • •	BP to the Contractor as hereinafter mentioned, the necessary Services and to remedy defects therein in of the Contract.		
4.	defects therein as per the provisions of the Contract	nsideration of the necessary Services and to remedy the Contract Price or such other sum as may become times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.		
	E ANN OLD DE LES			

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have caused this Contract to be executed on the day, month and year first before written in accordance with their respective laws.

Signature of the Contractor	Signature of NBP	
(Seal)	(Seal)	
Signed, Sealed and Delivered in the presence of:		
Witness:	Witness:	
(Name, Title and Address)	(Name. Title and Address)	

FORM OF PERFORMANCE SECURITY

(To be submitted in a form of Bank Guarantee from any Scheduled Bank of Pakistan or Insurance Company on Non-judicial Stamp Paper of worth in accordance to existing Stamp Paper Act) Guarantee No._____ Executed on _____ Expiry date Name of Guarantor with address: _____ Name of Principal (Contractor) with address: Penal Sum of Security (express in words and figures): Dated: Letter of Acceptance No: _____ KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that in pursuance of the terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents and above said Letter of Acceptance (hereinafter called the Documents) and at the request of the said Principal; we, the Guarantor above named, are held and firmly bound unto the National Bank of Pakistan; having its registered Head Office at I.I.Chundrigar Road, Karachi (hereinafter called the "NBP") in the penal sum of the amount stated above for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made to NBP, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators and successors, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents. THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH; that whereas the Principal has accepted the NBP's above said Letter of Acceptance for _____ (Insert name of the Title of Works / Services) NOW THEREFORE, if the Principal (Service Provider) shall well and truly perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants, terms and conditions of the said Documents during the original terms of the said Documents and any extensions thereof that may be granted by NBP, with or without notice to the Guarantor, which notice is, hereby, waived and shall also well and truly perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants terms and conditions of the Contract and of any and all modifications of said Documents that may hereafter be made, notice of which modifications to the Guarantor being hereby waived, then, this obligation to be void; otherwise to remain in full force and virtue till all requirements of Conditions of Contract or Special Conditions of Contract are fulfilled. Our total liability under this Guarantee is limited to the sum stated above and it is a condition of any liability attaching to us under this Guarantee that the claim for payment in writing shall be received by us within the validity period of this Guarantee, failing which we shall be discharged of our liability, if any, under this Guarantee. (the Guarantor), waiving all objections and defenses under the

FOR NATIONAL BANK OF PAKISTAN

Contract, do hereby irrevocably and independently guarantee to pay to NBP without delay upon the NBP's first

written demand without cavil or arguments and without requiring NBP to prove or to show grounds or reasons for such demand any sum or sums up to the amount stated above, against the NBP's written declaration that the Principal has refused or failed to perform the obligations under the Contract which payment will be effected by the Guarantor to NBP's designated Bank & Account Number.

PROVIDED ALSO THAT NBP shall be the sole and final judge for deciding whether the Principal (Service Provider) has duly performed his obligations under the Contract or has defaulted in fulfilling said obligations and the Guarantor shall pay without objection any sum or sums up to the amount stated above upon first written demand from the NBP forthwith and without any reference to the Principal or any other person.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above-bounded Guarantor has executed this Instrument under its seal on the date indicated above, the name and corporate seal of the Guarantor being hereto affixed and these presents duly signed by its undersigned representative, pursuant to authority of its governing body.

	Guarantor (Bank/Approved Insurance Co.)	
Witness: 1	Signature	
Corporate Secretary (Seal)	Name	
	Title	
2		
Name, Title & Address	Corporate Guarantor (Seal)	

FORM OF INTEGRITY PACT

(To be submitted on Stamp Paper of Rs. 500/-)

DECLARATION OF FEES, COMMISSION AND BROKERAGE ETC. PAYABLE BY THE SUPPLIERS OF GOODS, **SERVICES & WORKS INCONTRACTS WORTH RS. 10.00 MILLION OR MORE**

FOR NATIONAL BANK OF PAKISTAN	FOR THE BIDDER		
Sank of Signal			
(Seal)	(Seal)		
Signature of the Contractor	Signature of NBP		
(Name of CONTRACTOR) agrees to in business practices and further pay co commission, gratification, bribe, fi CONTRACTOR) as aforesaid for the p	demnify NBP for any loss or damage incurred by it on account of its corrupt ompensation to NBP in an amount equivalent to ten time the sum of any nder's fee or kickback given by(Name of our pose of obtaining or inducing the procurement of any contract, right, or benefit in whatsoever form from NBP.		
likely to defeat the purpose of this right, interest, privilege or other oblig	(Name of CONTRACTOR) accepts full responsibility and striction, not making full disclosure, misrepresenting facts or taking any action declaration, representation and warranty. It agrees that any contract, ation or benefit obtained or procured as aforesaid shall, without prejudice ailable to NBP under any law, contract or other instrument, be voidable		
	(Name of CONTRACTOR) certifies that it has made and wilnts and arrangements with all persons in respect of or related to the aken any action or will not take any action to circumvent the above ty.		
represents and warrants that it has anyone and notgiven or agreed to give either directly or indirectly through an consultant, director, promoter, sha finder's fee or kickback, whether desinducing the procurement of a contra	ne foregoing,		
National Bank of Pakistan (NBP) or a	(Name of CONTRACTOR) hereby declares that it has not obtained on the ced the procurement of any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit from a phal Bank of Pakistan (NBP) or any administrative subdivision or agency thereof or any other entity owned ntrolled by NBP through any corrupt business practice.		
Contract Title:			
Contract Value (Figures and in words			

SECTION-IX EVALUATION CRITERIA



EVALUATION CRITERIA

- 1.1 The bidders proving their eligibility as per Eligibility Criteria mentioned in the Invitation to Bid will be considered as an "Eligible Bidder" to participate in the bidding process; otherwise their bids will be rejected; without further evaluation.
- 1.2 The eligibility documents and Form of Bid as stated hereunder in **Table "A"** should be attached at specified Annexures; as duly left blank at the end of this bidding document.
- 1.3 The bids of Eligible Bidders will further be evaluated for the "Responsiveness of the bids" in pursuant to Clause ITB. 32.
- 1.4 Information supplied by the Bidders must apply to the company, named on the statement only. The substitution of background information pertinent to qualification will not be considered for another company related to the applicant company through a "Group Ownership".
- 1.5 NBP will review the information supplied by the bidders and will make public the results of evaluation as per PPR-2004.
- 1.6 Bidders applying to qualify are advised that any variation of constitution or membership from that put forward in response to this bid, without prior approval of NBP may result in their disqualification.
- 1.7 The response to this bid must be sufficiently detailed to convince NBP that the bidder applying for eligibility & qualification has the experience as well as the technical / administrative /managerial capabilities and financial capabilities necessary for the execution of the services and they must prove that they have carried out similar services in their own country.
- 1.8 NBP reserves the right to verify or seek clarifications of the documents or information respectively furnished by the Bidders; if may require. In this regard, NBP reserves the right to have site visit to verifythe previous installation /work experience etc.
- 1.9 NBP may reject any bid for any misrepresentation knowingly made by any bidder in, or pursuant to, their submittals or for any statement furnished in connection therewith, and intended tobe relied upon by the NBP, which is incorrect in any respect.
- 1.10 The bids being found as the "Substantially Responsive Bids" will only be evaluated further for Advantageous Bid" in pursuant to Clause ITB.35.
- 1.11 The decision of NBP in this connection shall be final and binding on all the Bidders.



TABLE - A

CHECKLIST OF DOCUMENTS TO BE ATTACHED WITH THE BID

S. No.	Document	Attachment Annexure
<u>A-I</u>	ELIGIBILITY DOCUMENTS	
1	FBR related Document confirming that Bidder is on Active Tax Payer List.	Annexure – A
2	Sindh Revenue Board related Document confirming that Bidder is on Active Tax Payer List for Sales Tax on Services.	Annexure – B
3	Pakistan Engineering Council (PEC) Valid Registration Certificate in Financial Category C-6 or above with Specialization Code: CE-10 & EE-04.	Annexure – C
4	Satisfactory Completion Certificates and/or other documents proving that the Contractor has satisfactorily completed at least two (02) Projects of Banks/Multinational Companies, costing not less than Rs.4.0 Million during last three (03) years.	Annexure – D & E
5	An Undertaken/Affidavit by the Bidder that he has not been blacklisted and hence debarred due to involvement in corrupt and fraudulent practices, or performance failure or due to breach of bid securing declaration by any Organization / Department / Institution in the past, on no-judicial Stamp Paper of worth Rs. 500/	Annexure – F
A-II	BID RESPONSIVENESS DOCUMENTS	
1	Bid Security in pursuant to Clause ITB. 22.	To be uploaded on EPADS and Original to be submitted to NBP before Bid Submission Deadline.
2	Form of Bid on Bidder's Letterhead as per format specified in Form B1 of Section V in pursuant to Clause ITB 14.1(b).	Annexure - G

BLANK PAGE FOR ATTACHMENT OF ANNEXURE "A" FBR DOCUMENT FOR ACTIVE STATUS ON ATL



BLANK PAGE FOR ATTACHMENT OF ANNEXURE "B" SRB DOCUMENT FOR ACTIVE STATUS ON ATL



BLANK PAGE FOR ATTACHMENT OF ANNEXURE "C" PEC CERTIFICATE



BLANK PAGE FOR ATTACHMENT OF ANNEXURE "D" EXPERIENCE RELATED CONTRACT & COMPLETION DOCUMENTS – PROJECT 1

BLANK PAGE FOR ATTACHMENT OF ANNEXURE "E" EXPERIENCE RELATED CONTRACT & COMPLETION DOCUMENTS – PROJECT 2

BLANK PAGE FOR ATTACHMENT OF ANNEXURE "F" NON-BLACKLISTED UNDERTAKING/AFFIDAVIT



BLANK PAGE FOR ATTACHMENT OF ANNEXURE "G" FORM OF BID ON BIDDER'S LETTERHEAD

